The University of Maine DigitalCommons@UMaine

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Fogler Library

Summer 8-2017

Expression Profiling of Non-Coding RNA by Environmental Interactions in Innate Immunity

Jacob R. Longfellow University of Maine, jacob.longfellow@maine.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.library.umaine.edu/etd

Commons, <u>Molecular Genetics Commons</u>, <u>Congenital, Hereditary, and Neonatal Diseases and</u> <u>Abnormalities Commons, Environmental Health Commons, Immunology of Infectious Disease</u> <u>Commons, Microbiology Commons, Molecular Genetics Commons, and the Toxicology Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Longfellow, Jacob R., "Expression Profiling of Non-Coding RNA by Environmental Interactions in Innate Immunity" (2017). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations*. 2804. https://digitalcommons.library.umaine.edu/etd/2804

This Open-Access Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by DigitalCommons@UMaine. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@UMaine. For more information, please contact um.library.technical.services@maine.edu.

EXPRESSION PROFILING OF NON-CODING RNA BY

ENVIRONMENTAL INTERACTIONS

IN INNATE IMMUNITY

By

Jacob R. Longfellow

B.S., The University of Maine, 2014

A THESIS

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science (in Microbiology)

The Graduate School

The University of Maine

August 2017

Advisory Committee:

Carol H. Kim, Professor of Microbiology, Associate Vice Chancellor for Acedemic Innovation and Partnerships, Advisor Paul J. Millard, Associate Professor of Chemical and Biological Engineering Melissa S. Maginnis, Assistant Professor of Microbiology

EXPRESSION PROFILING OF NON-CODING RNA BY

ENVIRONMENTAL INTERACTIONS

IN INNATE IMMUNITY

By

Jacob R. Longfellow

Thesis Advisor: Dr. Carol H. Kim

An Abstract of Thesis Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science (in Microbiology) August 2017

Cystic fibrosis (CF) is a genetic disorder that affects 30,000 people in the United States and currently has no cure. Although CF affects all of the body's systems, it is largely characterized as a lung disease. CF is characterized by a mutation in both copies of the gene for cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR). A mutation in the CFTR gene leads to improper movement of chloride ions and water into the airways, which dysregulates the airway surface liquid volume and composition. Individuals with CF are prone to lung infections due to inefficient bacterial clearance and by the age of 18, eighty percent of patients with CF harbor *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, with it being the most prevalent respiratory microorganism at that age.

P. aeruginosa is a gram negative, opportunistic bacterium that is found all over the planet. It is a serious threat to people with CF due to its ability to form large colonies known as mucoid *pseudomonas*. The mucoid strain of *P. aeruginosa* provides increased resistance to not only antibiotics but also opsonization and phagocytosis. Even if *P. aeruginosa* infection can be managed there is a delicate balance between controlling the infection and causing exacerbated neutrophilia and tissue damage due to increased inflammation. Many factors can affect the balance of the immune system including environmental toxicants such as arsenic.

Arsenic exposure is a health risk to many people worldwide through contaminated drinking water. Arsenic is able to leech out of granite and other sediments into groundwater and subsequently become included in drinking water. Arsenic has been shown to affect the immune response to pathogens, which can potentially lead to increased *P. aeruginosa* infection and is therefore a complication in people suffering from CF.

It is important to research the effects of CF, *P. aeruginosa*, and arsenic to understand how they are modulation the immune system and to potentially discover novel therapies to combat CF and bacterial infection. The Kim lab recently completed RNA sequencing analysis to measure the dysregulation of genes in response to these factors in zebrafish embryos. To understand how the immune system is being modulated by these factors the role of non-coding RNAs (ncRNA) were investigated. ncRNA have remained largely uncharacterized and, until recently, were thought to serve little to no purpose in our genome. Recent studies have shown ncRNA to be involved in many important biological processes such as embryonic development, transcriptional regulation, apoptosis, and immunity. The Kim lab is particularly interested in the role of micro-RNAs (miRNA) and long intergenic non-coding RNAs (lincRNAs). In order to better understand and characterize ncRNAs it is critical to study their mechanisms in vivo. The zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) is regarded as an excellent research model, because of the ease with which it can be genetically manipulated, the availability of transgenic lines, and its sole reliance on the innate immune system during the first 4-6 weeks of development. In addition, the zebrafish's optical clarity allows for the use of fluorescently-labeled bacterial strains to track and image infection in live zebrafish embryos. With the use of the zebrafish and high-throughput sequencing, the lab aims to aid in the discovery of novel therapies for people suffering from cystic fibrosis and bacterial infection.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to thank my advisor, Dr. Carol Kim, for making this experience possible and teaching me what it means to be a researcher and a professional. I would also like to thank my committee members Dr. Paul Millard and Dr. Melissa Maginnis for all of their understanding, help, and support. I would like to extend my sincere gratitude to Dr. Con Sullivan for being my mentor all these years and keeping me motivated and focused, and without whom I would still be trying to understand qPCR. Thank you to Dr. Benjamin King for all of the support and invaluable advice during my last year as a graduate student, and for his help in analyzing my data. I cannot thank you enough. In addition, I would like to thank the following previous Kim Lab members: Campbell Miller, Denise Jurczyszak, Richard Luc, Hina Hashmi, and Lucy Algeo. Furthermore, I would like to thank Sari Mayhue from the Sullivan lab for all of her help and for keeping me sane. Thank you to Kashif Mehmood for keeping me laughing and full throughout my time in the Kim Lab. A final thank you goes out to Madison Longfellow. The best is good enough for us.

I would like to dedicate this thesis in memory of my grandmother, Nancy "Mimi" Patterson. With your memory no dream is too big.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSii
LIST OF TABLESviii
LIST OF FIGURESx
CHAPTER
1. INTRODUCTION1
1.1. Cystic fibrosis1
1.1.1. History1
1.1.2. Manifestations of cystic fibrosis4
1.1.2.1. General pathology4
1.1.2.2. Respiratory pathology7
1.1.2.2.1. Respiratory bacterial infections
1.2. Pseudomonas aeruginosa10
1.2.1. <i>P. aeruginosa</i> infection and cystic fibrosis11
1.2.2. Virulence factors12
1.2.2.1. Secretion systems
1.2.2.2. Siderophores15

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.2.2.3. Biofilms and mucoid <i>Pseudomonas</i>	16
1.2.2.4. Pyocyanin	16
1.3. Innate immunity	18
1.3.1. Overview	18
1.3.2. Pattern recognition receptors	18
1.3.3. Cytokines and inflammation	19
1.3.4. Immune cells	20
1.3.4.1. Respiratory burst	20
1.3.4.2. Polymorphonuclear leukocytes and CF.	22
1.3.5. Arsenic exposure	24
1.3.6. Non-coding ribonucleic acids	26
1.3.6.1. microRNAs	26
1.3.6.2. Long non-coding RNAs	27
1.4. Zebrafish as a model organism	
2. KNOCKDOWN OF MIRNA-199 IMPROVES RESPONSE TO	
INFECTION BY P. AERUGINOSA	
2.1. Introduction	36

2.2. Materials and methods
2.2.1. Zebrafish care and maintenance
2.2.2. Morpholino preparation and injection44
2.2.3. Bacterial preparation45
2.2.4. Bacterial injection46
2.2.5. Arsenic exposure47
2.2.6. Bacterial burden47
2.2.7. Respiratory burst assay48
2.3. Results
2.3.1. miRNA-199 shows inconclusive effect on overall <i>P</i> .
aeruginosa bacterial burden49
2.3.2. miRNA-199 plays a role in the regulation of respiratory
burst51
2.4. Discussion54
3. CANDIDATE LINCRNAS VALIDATE RNA-SEQ VIA RT-QPCR
AND PLAY A ROLE IN INFECTION BY P. AERUGINOSA59
3.1. Introduction

3.2. Materials and Methods
3.2.1. Zebrafish care and maintenance
3.2.2. Bacterial preparation64
3.2.3. Bacterial injection65
3.2.4. RT-qPCR primer design
3.2.5. RT-qPCR
3.3. Results
3.3.1. Determination of candidate lincRNAs from
RNA-Seq data67
3.3.2. Three candidate lincRNAs are found to be protein-coding
genes and one is neighboring a lincRNA of interest70
3.3.3. Inflammatory cytokines are significantly and strongly
upregulated during <i>P. aeruginosa</i> infection72
3.3.4. Candidate lincRNAs validate RNA-Seq
expression data73
3.4. Discussion76
BIBLIOGRAPHY

APPENDICES
Appendix A. Raw bacterial burden data102
Appendix B. Raw respiratory burst data 108
Appendix C. Raw RT-qPCR Cq data111
BIOGRAPHY OF THE AUTHOR

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1. Treatment groups for bacterial burden48
Table 2.2. Treatment groups for respiratory burst assay49
Table 3.1. RT-qPCR lincRNA primers
Table A.1. Bacterial burden biological replicate 1 raw data103
Table A.2. Bacterial burden biological replicate 1 least square mean raw data103
Table A.3. Bacterial burden biological replicate 2 raw data105
Table A.4. Bacterial burden biological replicate 2 least square mean raw data105
Table A.5. Bacterial burden biological replicate 3 raw data106
Table A.6. Bacterial burden biological replicate 3 least square mean raw data107
Table B.1. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 1 raw data108
Table B.2. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 1 least square
mean raw data108
Table B.3. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 2 raw data
Table B.4. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 2 least square
mean raw data109
Table B.5. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 3 raw data110

mean raw data	110
Table C.1. 18s RNA raw Cq values	111
Table C.2. IL-1 RNA raw Cq values	112
Table C.3. CXCL8-L1 RNA raw Cq values	113
Table C.4. CXCL8-L2 RNA raw Cq values	114
Table C.5. SAA RNA raw Cq values	115
Table C.6. TNFα RNA raw Cq values	116
Table C.7. linc-mettl3 RNA raw Cq values	117
Table C.8. linc-cyb5a RNA raw Cq values	118
Table C.9. linc-zgc:113057_2 RNA raw Cq values	119

Table B.6. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 3 least square

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1. Clinical manifestations of cystic fibrosis
Figure 1.2. Symptoms of cystic fibrosis leading to low bone density and cystic fibrosis
bone disease (CFBD)5
Figure 1.3. Adaptations of <i>Pseudomonas aeruginosa</i> in the lung of individuals
with cystic fibrosis17
Figure 1.4. Arsenic concentration sampled from towns in Maine from 2005-200925
Figure 1.5. Categories of long non-coding RNA
Figure 2.1. Experimental Design of RNA-Seq40
Figure 2.2. MA plot of miRNA-199 dysregulation41
Figure 2.3. Knockdown of miRNA-199 improves response to infection
by <i>P. aeruginosa</i> 42
Figure 2.4. miRNA-199 shows incinsistent effects on overall <i>P. aeruginosa</i>
bacterial burden51
Figure 2.5. miRNA-199 plays a role in the regulation of respiratory burst53
Figure 3.1. Proposed mechanisms for lincRNA function
Figure 3.2. Five differentially expressed lincRNAs identified in zebrafish

infected with 50 CFU/embryo at the 48hpi69
Figure 3.3. The coordinates for linc-zgc:113057_2 taken from Ulitsky et al.
were determined to yield a protein-coding gene named zgc:11305771
Figure 3.4. A panel of inflammatory cytokines were significantly upregulated in
response to <i>P. aeruginosa</i> infection73
Figure 3.5. Candidate lincRNAs show disregulation consistent
with RNA-Seq75
Figure A.1. Bacterial burden biological replicate 1102
Figure A.2. Bacterial burden biological replicate 2104
Figure A.3. Bacterial burden biological replicate 3106

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Cystic fibrosis

Cystic fibrosis (CF) is the most common genetic disease among the Caucasian population, yet still remains an orphan disease. CF affects over 30,000 individuals in the United States alone with another 40,000 worldwide. Although CF is rare it is hypothesized that one in every 31 Americans is a carrier of the disease, which means that they are asymptomatic but are able to pass it on to their children (1).

1.1.1. History

CF was not characterized until 1938 when Dr. Dorothy Anderson noticed cysts and fibrosis in the pancreas of patients, which differentiated CF from other gastrointestinal disorders (2). The cause of CF remained elusive until the summer of 1949, when it was discovered that several heat stroke patients had higher than normal concentrations of salt on their skin. It was therefore postulated that these individuals were suffering from severe dehydration and were failing to retain salt as well as healthy individuals (3). Since this discovery, physicians have been able to diagnose CF from infancy based on skin salt concentrations that exceed 60 mM.

In 1989 the gene responsible for CF was cloned and discovered by Dr. Lap-Chee Tsui and his team and identified as the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) (4). The CFTR gene is located on the long arm of human chromosome 7, region q31-q32 and its gene codes for the 1,480 amino acid CFTR protein (5). The CFTR protein is a large glycoprotein and consists of two-membrane spanning regions along with a cytoplasmic regulatory R domain. The CFTR protein is a cAMP-regulated chloride ion channel important in chloride conductance and the regulation of salt secretion from most epithelial cells. In healthy individuals CFTR secretions are thin and watery, but with the CFTR mutation they become much thicker. The thickness is due to the retention of water by the epithelial cells due to improper transport of chloride ions (1, 6).

As of today there are almost 2,000 recorded mutations of the CFTR gene, but over 70% of CF cases are due to a single amino acid deletion spanning positions 507 and 508 in the CFTR gene. This mutation ultimately results in the removal of a single codon of phenylalanine (F), which is termed p.Phe508del (also known as Δ F508 or F508del) (7). This deletion causes the CFTR protein to become misfolded during translation resulting in the partial degradation of the protein soon after generation (8). The remaining portion of the protein traffics to the cell membrane yet has reduced efficiency and function. In addition, the deletion of phenylalanine leads to a change in the coding for isoleucine at codon 507 resulting in a change from ATC to ATT. This in turn causes a structural change that reduces translation efficiency. In other CFTR mutations the protein may range from poorly regulated to completely dysfunctional, expression at lower concentrations than normal, reduced chloride conductance, poor channel gating, or the transcript may be unable to be translated. These dysfunctions are brought about by a variety of ways including: single amino acid substitutions, altered RNA processing, affected promoter regions, or large rearrangements of the gene. Whether it is a rare or



Figure 1.1. Clinical manifestations of cystic fibrosis. Cystic fibrosis is a multi-organ disease that is generally diagnosed during infancy with an elevated sweat chloride concentrated above 60 mM. The degree of organ dysfunction varies considerably depending on genetic factors, age, airway obstruction, and infection with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. The significance of dysfunction in each individual organ will determine the degree and/or presence of its associated disorders. Adapted from Cutting, G. R. (2015). "Cystic fibrosis genetics: from molecular understanding to clinical application." <u>Nature Reviews Genetics</u> **16**(1): 45-56.

1.1.2 Manifestations of cystic fibrosis

1.1.2.1. General pathology

Due to the near ubiquity of CFTR protein in all cells, CF is a multisystem disease with far reaching complications. As a result of the progress made in CF therapeutics, the predicted life span of individuals with CF has risen from about 1 year in the early 1950s to 37 years today (9, 10). As the average CF patient life span has increased, many of the less problematic complications of CF have become increasingly troublesome with age.

Complications like cystic fibrosis bone disease (CFBD) have become more prevalent. CFBD is brought about by decreased absorption of vitamin D and vitamin K due to a combination of many factors. Pancreatic fibrosis and failure, in combination with the prevalence of inflammatory cytokines, results in malnutrition and poor growth and therefore lowered bone density. In addition, the use of glucocorticoid steroids to control lung infection and inflammation has led to poor bone density, which results in poor growth. This leads to a conundrum in which it is important to control lung infection but the treatments have negative effects later in the patient's life (11-13).



Figure 1.2. Symptoms of cystic fibrosis leading to low bone density and cystic fibrosis bone disease (CFBD). A web of complications are known to exacerbate related symptoms and lead to low bone density. Adapted from Aris, R. M., P. A. Merkel, L. K. Bachrach, et al., (2005). "Guide to Bone Health and Disease in Cystic Fibrosis." <u>The Journal of Clinical</u> Endocrinology & Metabolism **90**(3): 1888-1896.

As mentioned above, the pancreas is also affected by cystic fibrosis. From an early age, CFTR malfunction results in decreased transport of chloride and bicarbonate into the pancreatic ducts. This in turn causes high concentration of proteins to be secreted by the acinar cells. These reduced pancreatic secretions with high protein concentration lead to obstruction of ducts by mucous and debris, destruction of acini, and fibrosis. The fibrosis and malfunction of the pancreas over the life of the patient leads to decreased conversion of food into energy and the regulation of blood sugar. This malfunction can cause malnutrition in the patient's early life and later in life lead to an almost complete inability to absorb fat soluble vitamins and carbohydrates. CF can eventually cause diabetes via progressively reduced levels of insulin and glucagon (14, 15).

Another major effect of CF is gastrointestinal comorbidity and complications. CFTR is exceedingly important in digestion through hydration of the mucosal lining of epithelial cells via secretion of water into the intestines. Therefore, when CF is present it can cause meconium ileus or bowel obstruction along with obstruction of the small intestine, which is a persistent problem for people suffering from CF. In fact, about 10-15% of infants with CF will die due to bowel obstruction. Recent clinical trials show that even with physician intervention, delayed hospital arrival following the rise of symptoms significantly increases morbidity (16). In addition, diseases such as celiac disease, Crohn's disease, giardiasis, and lactose intolerance are common in CF patients (3).

Although there are many nutritional deficiencies that result from pancreatic damage and gastrointestinal complications, most can be controlled through strict diets and targeted therapies. Iron deficiency (ID), however, has been very difficult to remedy and is believed to be multifaceted (17-19). ID has been long documented as an issue in 33% of pediatric CF cases and greater than 60% of adult CF cases. Interestingly, the use of iron supplements improved hypoferremia, but was unable to reverse anemia in adults with CF (20). Furthermore, in pediatric cases ID is common in healthy individuals that are properly nourished, but iron levels seem to increase with age and be positively correlated with inflammation rather than iron status (21). This suggests that something other than direct levels of iron must be the result of ID. Research has shown that the high

prevalence of ID is directly correlated with the severity of the level of lung disease in CF patients. The main factor leading to ID from lung disease is the presence of *P*. *aeruginosa*. Through the use of iron sequestering chemical compounds called siderophores, *P. aeruginosa* is able to sequester iron from its environment, supporting growth and proliferation. These siderophores obtain extracellular iron from the host and aid in the depletion of unbound iron in the host (18). In addition, it was found that ID is not only correlated with decreased lung function in patients with deteriorating health, but also correlated with the overall health of the patients and higher iron levels in the sputum (22). Overall, *P. aeruginosa* is responsible for ID, which is strongly associated with deteriorating health in patients with CF.

1.1.2.2. Respiratory pathology

Although CF is a multi-system disorder it is most commonly known as a lung disease, due to the overwhelming morbidity and mortality stemming from symptoms associated with CF lung disease. Roughly 80-90% of CF patients will ultimately succumb to respiratory failure as a result of defective CFTR protein (1, 23) As previously stated CFTR mutation causes a decrease in the hydration of the lung airway surface layer, causing thick mucus without salts. The thick mucus inevitably leads to impacted alveolar ducts which decreases lung function and airway dehydration. Although the use of therapeutic drugs such as corticoid steroids and mucus thinners have side effects, they have proved useful in aiding in the clearance of mucus and improving lung function. In addition, manual physical therapy and breathing techniques can be effective in aiding mucus clearance. This can be brought about though physical exercises and positioning or breathing in specific ways to loosen mucus (24, 25). Although physical and/or drug

therapies can be useful for increasing lung function, it is almost inevitable that successive bacterial lung infection will cause a tipping point which tragically cannot yet be overcome by modern medicine.

1.1.2.2.1. Respiratory bacterial infections

Chronic bacterial infections in CF patients are an unavoidable complication due to the modulation of the immune system resulting from CFTR mutation. The CF lung is the only area of the body that is exceptionally vulnerable to infections in CF patients. The urinary tract and skin, which are common areas of infection in healthy individuals, are not more vulnerable in CF patients. In healthy individuals when bacteria are inhaled the lungs will clear the pathogens without invoking a significant immune response, but the lungs of CF patients generate an excessive inflammatory response. People living with CF are unable to clear these infections easily and therefore the bacteria are able to replicate unhindered and establish chronic infections. Although the advent of antibiotics has significantly improved the life expectancy of patients with CF and is initially effective at reducing infections, antibiotics have added selective pressures which have resulted in antibiotic resistant strains of bacteria. Furthermore, many antibiotics like inhaled tobramycin are being disputed for their effectiveness and have resulted in controversy (26-28).

From childhood, bacterial colonization in CF individuals is apparent and these infections become chronic due to the host's inability to properly eliminate the infection. Although the nature of specific infections varies depending on the age of the patient, bacterial colonies are always present. *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Haemophilus influenzae*

are the most common infections reoccurring from early childhood through adolescence. These infections are commonly treated and managed with antibiotics (19, 27, 29).

Burkholderia cepacia is a complex of opportunistic pathogens comprising seven genotypically distinct species (*B. cepacia* genomovars I-VII) that are of concern to CF patients. *B. cepacia* has the ability to penetrate the thick mucus layers of the CF lung and infect the epithelial cells that are typically difficult to contact. Individuals who have reached the stage of CF lung disease that necessitates a lung transplant are also at higher risk of mortality following transplantation when infected with *B. cepacia* genomovar III pre-operation. This statistic has led many transplant centers to disallow CF patients from their transplant lists if they are colonized with *B. cepacia* (30-32). Moreover, *B. cenocepacia* may be utilizing macrophages and the innate immune system to multiply and increase mortality through the development of a fatal, pro-inflammatory response mediated by II-1signaling (33).

Similarly to *B. cepacia*, *Stenotrophomonas maltophilia* has also been increasing in prevalence in CF patients over the past few decades. *S. maltophilia* densities increase with patient age and correlate with antibiotic exposure. The rates of *S. maltophilia* occurrence have been cited to be from 4-30% in CF patients. Broad-spectrum antibiotic treatments and selective pressure are believed to be the drivers behind the increasing incidence of *S. maltophilia* in CF patients (2, 34, 35). Like *B. cepacia*, chronic *S. maltophilia*, is also responsible for an increased risk of death or lung transplant in individuals with CF (32).

Pathogens are known to infect individuals with CF, but the most common infection involves the opportunistic pathogen, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. *P. aeruginosa* has been known to be the most important pathogen to infect CF patients since infections were described in the CF literature. *P. aeruginosa* is responsible for about 80% of the chronic respiratory infections in CF patients due to myriad factors including its resilience to antibiotic clearance (1, 36).

1.2. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*

Pseudomonas aeruginosa is a gram negative rod and an opportunistic pathogen in humans. P. aeruginosa is found in both plants and animals and due to its ability to live on many different sources of carbon, it is found all over the world in every environment humans inhabit. In healthy individuals P. aeruginosa infiltration rarely results in infection and is cleared without the initiation of a significant immune response. P. *aeruginosa* is also a common nosocomial infection representing roughly 10% of all nosocomial infections, is almost always associated with compromised immunity. P. *aeruginosa* owes this high pathogenicity to its effective virulence factors, such as drug pumps and other antibiotic-combating proteins. In addition, the cell membrane of P. aeruginosa is capable of blocking many drug targets (37). Furthermore, P. aeruginosa is very effective at forming biofilms on medical devices such as ventilators and catheters, rendering them even more resistant to antimicrobials and providing them with a direct route for infection. In fact, pathogens like *P. aeruginosa* have prompted hospitals to implement continence training in elderly patients and intermittent catheterization in patients with spinal cord injury (38). Also, this growing health concern has prompted the use of polymers and other compounds to coat instruments and surfaces to combat the

arms race between antibiotics and antimicrobial resistance (39). Taken together, these factors make *P. aeruginosa* a potentially dangerous microorganism, especially in hospitals where there are likely to be greater numbers of immunocompromised patients.

1.2.1 P. aeruginosa infection and cystic fibrosis

Due to the reduction of water transport in the lungs, the airways become dehydrated in CF patients. CFTR dysfunction leads to a lack of transport of chloride and water causing a dehydrated airway epithelium and obstructed mucociliary clearance. This in turn makes the airway a good environment for bacterial infection by *Staphylococcus aureus* or *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. When healthy individuals inhale microorganisms, these generally get stuck in the mucosal lining of the lung epithelial cells and are unable to penetrate the mucous. In addition, the mucus is moved out of the lungs via the mucociliary elevator, which is normally very effective at keeping the lungs a largely sterile environment (2).

P. aeruginosa is the most prevalent microorganism in individuals with CF with at least 85% of CF patients harboring the pathogen. This is important because over 90% of CF patients succumb to respiratory failure (6, 40). Although standard methods for treating bacterial infection can be effective, *P. aeruginosa* frequently mutates into a mucoid form with abundant alginate and PsI exopolysaccharide production, resulting in increased resistance, not only antibiotics, but also to opsonization and phagocytosis (41, 42). This in turn causes an intense immune reaction yielding increased chemokine and cytokine expression and polymorphonuclear leukocyte (PMN) migration. In addition, serine proteases are released, causing increased inflammation and a self-perpetuating cycle of lung damage. This increased inflammation does not correlate with decreased bacterial burden (43, 44). The obstruction of the airways eventually leads to decreased lung function, which is why most individuals with CF die prematurely from lung-related problems.

1.2.2. Virulence factors

Some strains of *P. aeruginosa* have over 15 genes coding for virulence factors, including genes that act to enable formation of biofilms, inhibit cytochrome C, and sequester iron. The roles of virulence factors in infection, and particularly infection in CF patients, have been studied extensively in an effort to understand why *P. aeruginosa* is so deadly to individuals with CF. There is no single virulence factor that can be targeted to remedy infection, but a collection of factors promote chronic *P. aeruginosa* infection (45).

Quorum sensing (QS) is part of a multicomponent communication and regulatory network that is necessary for the production of virulence factors in *P. aeruginosa* populations. QS was first observed in *Vibrio fischeri* where bioluminescence is dependent on population density. *P. aeruginosa's* QS network involves two independent QS systems, LasIR and RHIIR (45). Biofilm formation is also a result of QS, which begins when signal molecules 3-oxo-C12-homoserine lactone (HLS) and C4-HLS reach high enough concentrations to trigger Las and Rhl transcription factors as a result of high bacterial densities. Once Las and Rhl are triggered and activated a signaling cascade ultimately results in the formation of *P. aeruginosa* biofilms (46-49).

Moreover, it has been proposed that even though QS is a pivotal player in the initial stages of infection and biofilm formation, its role may be less important over the duration of the infection (50). Indeed QS is important initially, with recent results showing that blocking pyocyanin and biofilm formation protects *Caenorhabditis elegans* and human lung epithelial cells from death caused by *P. aeruginosa* (51). Later in the timeline of chronic infection QS appears to become less important in that *P. aeruginosa* isolates from 166 CF patients were LasR mutants. This study suggests that LasR mutations may even be selected-for and correlated with the severity of lung disease (52). Furthermore, a study that analyzed 36 P. aeruginosa lineages found that there was convergent molecular evolution in 52 genes, suggesting that mutation and remodeling of regulatory networks have a role in adapting to the host and the selective pressures on P. aeruginosa (53). Interestingly, it has been proposed that QS mutants, given the moniker "cheating bacteria", may utilize the functional QS systems of other members of the population as long as a balance is maintained (54-57). Taken together, it is apparent that the QS system is essential for early biofilm formation of *P. aeruginosa*, but becomes less vital to chronic infection as it adapts to selective pressures form the host.

1.2.2.1. Secretion systems

P. aeruginosa has distinct secretion systems that based upon their substrates have a spectrum of functions (58). Type I secretion system (T1SS) and type II secretion system (T2SS) transport various molecules through the inner and outer membranes of the bacteria to the outside the cell (59, 60). The type III secretion system (T3SS) acts as a molecular syringe to secrete effector proteins directly into the eukaryotic cell from the bacterial cell (60, 61). These three systems act to release virulence factors and thereby aid in the pathogenicity of *P. aeruginosa*.

T1SS in *P. aeruginosa* mainly involves the function of alkaline metalloproteases (aprA) to degrade complement and cause hydrolysis of fibrin. T2SS virulence factors include: elastases (lasA and lasB), proteases (prpIL), and lipases (plcB), which, in combination with aprA, play a critical role in *P. aeruginosa* pathogenesis (62). Although these virulence factors have long been known to act in a plethora of ways on a variety of targets, they are all important components of *P. aeruginosa* pathogenesis (63, 64). In addition, these factors have also all been implicated in lung disease and CF (65-67). Furthermore, these virulence factors are regulated by the QS system through transcription factors Las and Rhl (47, 49, 68).

The T2SS also secretes the most toxic of the *P. aeruginosa* virulence factors: Exotoxin A (toxA). toxA is regulated by QS and is a member of the mono-ADPribosyltransferase family, which inactivates eukaryotic elongation factor 2 (eEF-2) by adding an additional ADP-ribose moiety to eEF-2 in a reaction called ADP-ribosylation (69, 70). Without eEF-2 the epithelial cells will necrotize from the lack of protein synthesis (71, 72). toxA has been shown to adapt both structurally and functionally during the course of infection to retain the pathogenicity of *P. aeruginosa* (53). toxA has been studied extensively and is thought to be a critical component of *P. aeruginosa* infection and degeneration of lung health in CF patients (68, 73, 74).

T3SS in *P. aeruginosa* is used to directly inject exotoxins into its host's lung epithelial cells. T3SS in *P. aeruginosa* delivers four different exotoxins, which include

exotoxin S (exoS), exotoxin U (exoU), exotoxin T (exoT), and exotoxin Y (exoY) (61, 75). ExoS and exoT are closely related and are members of the mono-ADPribosyltransferase family, which inactivate eEF-2. In addition, exoS and exoT have an Nterminal GTPase activating protein that targets the Rho family of GTPases, which are molecular switches involved is many common cellular functions. ExoU has phospholipase A2 which degrades the plasma membrane of cells to cause cell death (76). The activity of ExoY is not completely understood, but it is known to cause interendothelial gaps and vascular leak, which in turn lead to inflammation and exudation (77, 78). T3SS is well characterized as a potent system necessary for infection in a wide variety of flora and fauna (76, 79, 80).

1.2.2.2. Siderophores

In the case of *P. aeruginosa*, iron acquisition is essential for infection. Iron is normally bound tightly to transferrin or in the case of airways, lactoferrin (81-84). *P. aeruginosa* accomplishes this via two major siderophores: pyochelin and pyoverdin. The acquired iron is essential to many of the metabolic processes in *P. aeruginosa* and is involved in the regulation of other virulence factors, such as exoA, proteases, and even pyoverdine (81, 85, 86). Interestingly, it has been proposed that iron chelators could be used as drugs to treat patients with CF. Iron chelation drugs could have a dual effect of preventing *P. aeruginosa* from acquiring iron and dampening the inflammatory response of neutrophils by reducing the production of reactive oxygen species. In the absence of iron, reactive oxygen species (ROS) would be dampened due to the major role that iron plays in its generation (87).

1.2.2.3. Biofilms and mucoid Pseudomonas

P. aeruginosa biofilms that form in the lungs of CF patients pose a deadly threat. *P. aeruginosa* biofilms present problems for immunocompromised patients, as *P. aeruginosa* commonly forms biofilms on hospital equipment such as catheters and respirators. These biofilms are bacterial communities directed by the QS system, which leads to virulence factor production and increased antibiotic defense (57, 88).

In almost all cases of biofilm formation in CF patients, *P. aeruginosa* eventually mutates into a mucoid form that is not found in non-CF patients (89). Mucoid *Pseudomonas* microcolonies are enclosed within a fibrous anionic matrix making them further resistant to opsonization, phagocytosis, and antibiotics (41, 90-92). The emergence of mucoid *Pseudomonas* has been correlated with the evolution of antibiotic resistance in CF patients (89, 93).

Mucoid *Pseudomonas* bacteria are commonly located in hypoxic masses in the airway lumen. These infections are known to penetrate the hypoxic mucus zones and respond with the production of alginate, which enhances adhesion (94). Growth in these hypoxic environments further increases hypoxia, which in turn produces increased anaerobiosis (95). When the research is taken together it illustrates the need for novel therapies to prevent and/or destroy mucoid *Pseudomonas*. The bulk of current research in *Pseudomonas* pathogenicity is focused on this problem (87, 96-100).

1.2.2.4. Pyocyanin

Pyocanin (N-methyl-1-hydrophenazine) is a toxin produced by *P. aeruginosa* colonies that is responsible for the characteristic blue-green color of *P. aeruginosa*

16

colonies. Exposure to high concentrations of pyocanin can result in many serious complications including: inflammation, disruption of lung airway epithelium, and inhibition of lung ciliary motility. In addition, pyocanin also inhibits catalase, which then leads to increased oxidative damage. In combination with the over-activity of PMN ROS production, the absence of catalase function can be devastating to the lungs of CF patients (45, 49, 86, 101).



Figure 1.3. Adaptations of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in the lung of individuals with cystic fibrosis. *P. aeruginosa* is the major cause of death in individuals with CF. It is a highly versatile gram-negative bacteria that employs a plethora of virulence factors leading ultimately to the formation of mucoid *Pseudomonas*. Mucoid *Pseudomonas* is largely responsible for the chronic and persistent lung infections that are highly resistant to both immune and antimicrobial therapy clearance. Adapted from Winstanley C, O'Brien S, Brockhurst MA. 2016. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Evolutionary

Adaptation and I	Diversificati	on in Cystic Fibrosis Chron	ic Lung Infections.
Trends	in	Microbiology	24: 327-337.
http://creativecor	nmons.org/l	icenses/by/4.0/	

. ...

1.3. Innate immunity

1.3.1. Overview

The innate immune system is responsible for distinguishing self from non-self and is also the body's first line of defense which clears infections through a variety of methods. Understanding the function of the innate immune system, or rather its dysfunction in CF patients, is critical for developing effective therapies. Although CFTR is not normally associated with immune health in healthy individuals, it plays a major role in the immune response in CF patients.

1.3.2. Pattern recognition receptors

Pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) are used by the innate immune system to identify pathogens by their pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). PAMPs are made of foreign moieties such as proteins and lipids that are similar within a group of pathogens. PRRs reside on the surface of innate immune cells and recognize PAMPS to trigger a signaling cascade. Important PRRs for bacterial infections in CF patients include Toll-like receptors (TLRs) 2, 4-6, and 9. TLRs have been extensively studied and each is known to recognize specific PAMPs that are specific for different classes of bacterial, fungal, and viral pathogens. TLRs will recognize specific moieties including: triacyl lipopeptides, lipopolysaccharide (LPS), flagellin, and specific CpG motifs. For example, TLR-2 is known to be driven by lipoproteins and peptidoglycan from gram-positive bacteria like *S. aureus*, while TLR-4 is important for the recognition of gram-negative bacteria such as *P. aeruginosa*. In CF patients, TLR4 in the epithelial lung cells is reduced, resulting in decreased activation of MyD88 signaling and Trif signaling, both of which are involved in pathways linked to type I interferon signaling (INFs) (102). INF signaling is known to be necessary in the clearance of multiple lung-associated pathogens (103). Interestingly, it has also been shown that CFTR itself is a PRR specific for the Oside chain of *P. aeruginosa* LPS and is essential to effectively coordinate an innate immune response to *P. aeruginosa* (104-106). Once a PRR recognizes a PAMP it will trigger a signaling cascade, which will result in many downstream actions including: the induction of inflammatory signaling, vasodilation, temperature changes, and phagocyte recruitment. The recognition and subsequent response to bacterial infections in the CF lung is essential to the health of CF patients (23, 107).

1.3.3. Cytokines and inflammation

At an early age, even before apparent infection, there is evidence of inflammation in the airways of people with CF via excessive, defective PMN invasion and overly abundant concentrations of cytokines, cytotoxic granules, and free proteases (108). The chronic invasion of dysfunctional PMNs yields a constant activation of NF- κ B signaling resulting in drastically elevated levels of reactive oxygen species (ROS). Therefore, concentrations of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-8, IL-6, IL-1 β , and TNF α) are significantly increased in addition to significantly decreased expression of the antiinflammatory cytokine IL-10. In healthy lungs, CFTR aids in the moderation of NF- κ B signaling during oxidative stress by managing the degradation of nuclear factor of κ light polypeptide gene enhancer in B cells inhibitor, α (I- κ B- α), but in the CF lung this process is dysfunctional due to decreased CFTR function (109). In addition, CFTR mutation leads to diminished trafficking of the antioxidants gluthathione (GSH) and thiocyanate (SCN⁻). Without the proper movement of these antioxidants, oxidative stress alters IL-8 expression and decreases *P. aeruginosa* clearance (110).

1.3.4. Immune cells

Innate immune cells are essential in the clearance of pathogens and quickly respond to wounding and infection. Innate immune cells include a wide array of cell type including mast cells, natural killer cells, and phagocytes. The most immediately responding of the innate immune cells are the phagocytes and in particular the neutrophils and macrophages. These cells are important in innate immunity because they act to phagocytize invading pathogens and destroy them intracellularly through the use of specialized compartments with low pH called lysosomes. When a pathogen is phagocytized it enters a phagosome, which will be subsequently merged with a lysosome to form a phagolysosome. Inside the phagolysosome the pathogens are destroyed via a combination of low pH and reactive oxygen species (ROS) (111). Phagocytes like the neutrophil can phagocytize and destroy up to 20 bacteria per cell in rapid succession (112).

1.3.4.1. Respiratory burst

An important method employed by phagocytes is the respiratory burst response, which releases ROS into the extracellular environment. PMNs and macrophages produce the majority of ROS, which includes hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2), superoxide anions (O_2^-), hypochlorous acid (HOCl), and hydroxyl radicals (OH⁻). ROS are released as a result of phagocytes attempting to destroy engulfed pathogens. The major source of ROS as a result of phagocytes is generated by NADPH oxidase (NOX). Once NOX is activated, its subunits will be phosphorylated and translocated to the membrane of the phagosome where NOX is located. This allows the subunits to associate with the membrane subunits of NOX, which will assist in generation of free oxygen radicals by reducing O_2 to O_2^- (113, 114). A dismutation reaction will then follow to produce H_2O_2 . Myeloperoxidase (MPO) and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) are also important in the generation of ROS by producing HOCl and nitric oxide (NO⁻) (115, 116). These two molecules can then react with superoxide to form OH⁻. iNOS expression has been shown to be decreased in CF patients and is implicated in their susceptibility of bacterial infections (27, 117-120).

Previous literature has shown that too much ROS can cause accidental, collateral damage, but too little can lead to pervasive and/or chronic infections (117). Moreover, the cells that produce ROS can also lead to many diseases like localized lung injury, acute respiratory distress syndrome, asthma, and COPD (121). The literature has shown that knocking down *ncf1*, a subunit of NOX, will lead to complete knockdown of NOX and subsequent ROS production in phagocytic cells. NOX has been found to be essential in the clearance of fungus and continued recruitment of phagocytes. Using time-lapse imaging Brothers et al. showed that NOX was essential in promoting the continued chemotaxis of macrophages to the site of a *Candida albicans* fungal infection (122). Alternatively, it has been shown that knock down of NOX has led to decreased lung tissue damage, reduced inflammation, and decreased viral burden in mice infected with influenza (121). Furthermore, some individuals are born with a congenital
immunodeficiency called chronic granulomatous disease (CGD), which is characterized by a defect in the production of ROS. These individuals suffer from severe recurrent bacterial and fungal infections and extensive inflammatory reaction that can result in granulomatous lesions (123). Taken together the proper regulation of ROS in an individual can be indicative of general health, but the literature has shown conflicting results on the benefit versus injury resulting from ROS (1, 124-126). ROS are essential to the clearance of many pathogens and their continued study may prove to be important in controlling infection in CF patients.

1.3.4.2. Polymorphonuclear leukocytes and CF

Although PMN accumulation is a known problem for CF patients, how CFTR dysfunction in these immune cells plays a role in innate immunity is not well understood (127). PMN are the first responders to cites of infection and wounding and play an essential role in the clearance of pathogens, but in CF patients PMN have been shown to do more harm than good (128, 129). In fact, neutrophil production of elastase is positively correlated with decrease lung function in individuals with CF (130, 131). One confounding factor in the study of these immune cells in the CF lungs is that a significant amount of research has shown immune cells to function normally outside the lung and there are no known defects in macrophages or T cells in individuals with CF (6). Recently it has been proposed that lung PMNs may be different than PMNs found in the blood in CF patients (132-135). Moreover, PMNs in the CF lung have been shown to have increased expression of CD39, CXCR4, CD114, and RAGE, which are involved in metabolic and stress pathways (136). CF lung PMNs have also been shown to have a decreased respiratory burst (134). Controversially, PMNs in newborns with CF had no

discernable differences in function when compared with healthy controls (137). These results suggest that more research is necessary to fully understand the function of PMNs in CF.

Macrophages, neutrophils, and eosinophils have a detectable level of CFTR expression, which has been proposed in CF patients to interfere with trafficking of chloride ions for the production of bacteria killing compound HOCl, generation of the H⁺ gradient across the cellular membrane, activity of NADPH Oxidase, and the control of pH in lysosomal compartments used in the destruction of phagocytosed pathogens (127, 138-142). These results have caused controversy, because an attenuated immune response should cause other organs besides the CF lung to be prone to chronic infection, but this is not the case. One explanation that has been offered suggests that it may be possible that other organs are able to overcome this immune deficit is some way that the lungs cannot (112).

Furthermore, it has been suggested that PMNs may have a reduced rate of apoptosis, explaining their prolonged residence in the CF lung. PMN defense against apoptosis may be explained by a resistance to the pro-apoptotic tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α) and the presence of granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), which is produced in greater concentrations in CF epithelial cells compared to non-CF epithelial cells (6, 143). In addition, the presence of PMN proteases also prevents phagocytosis, which cleaves macrophage receptors and causes decreased recruitment and bacterial clearance (144). The exact role of PMN in CF is still not well understood and remains highly controversial (129).

1.3.5. Arsenic exposure

Arsenic exposure through contaminated drinking water is a health risk to many people worldwide. Arsenic is a chemical element and common contaminate in aquifers and wells, especially in areas with high levels of granite such as the northeast United States (145, 146). Arsenic leaches out of granite and other sediments into groundwater at high rates. The Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) has set a limit on arsenic concentration in well water to 10 parts per billion (ppb) (*i.e.* µg/L). Although the limit was reduced from 50 ppb to 10 ppb in 2006, it has been proposed that no level is safe. In fact, as low as 2 ppb has been shown to dampen the respiratory burst response of zebrafish and increase the load of viral and bacterial infections. In addition, arsenic exposure at 2 and 10 ppb leads to a significant decrease in antiviral and antibacterial cytokines including IL-1 β and TNF- α , which can further exacerbate phagocytosis reduction already present in CF patients (147, 148). Arsenic has been shown to affect the immune response to pathogens, which can potentially lead to increased *P. aeruginosa* infection and is therefore a complication in people suffering from CF (148). In addition to the modulation of the immune response to viral and bacterial infection, environmental arsenic exposure has also been implicated in impaired CFTR function. Research has shown arsenic to increase the c-Cbl-mediated ubiquitination and degradation of CFTR in the human lung and to subsequently reduce CFTR chloride secretion, which, when defective, is known to cause decreased clearance of pathogens (149, 150). Moreover, in a small clinical study 11 patients were identified to have abnormal sweat salt concentration with no genetic diagnosis of CF. These 11 patients with high levels of arsenic in their drinking water had higher than normal sweat conductivity (151). When taken together

these studies point to arsenic contamination in drinking water as a confounding factor in CF and bacterial infections.



Figure 1.4. Arsenic concentration sampled from towns in Maine from 2005-2009. Approximately 10% of Maine wells have arsenic concentrations above the Environmental Protection Agency's maxium limit of 10 micrograms per liter (μ g/L). Image from: Nielsen MG, Lombard PJ, Schalk LF. 2010. Assessment of arsenic concentrations in domestic well water, by town, in Maine 2005-09. Credit: US Geological Survey.

1.3.6. Non-coding ribonucleic acids

Non-coding ribonucleic acids (ncRNAs) are a large group of RNAs that are transcribed but not translated. The central dogma of molecular biology includes DNA being transcribed into RNA which is then translated into protein, but ncRNA do not initiate translation after transcription. Although ncRNA were initially thought to be little more than filler that neither increase nor decrease biological fitness, they have been studied increasingly over the past few decades. Today, ncRNAs are divided up into two main groups based on length: short ncRNAs (sRNAs) (<200 nt) such as microRNAs and long non-coding RNAs (lncRNAs) (>200 nt) (152). Both sRNAs and lncRNAs are involved in the regulation of the innate immune response (153, 154).

1.3.6.1. microRNAs

microRNAs (miRNAs) are sRNA molecules that are approximately 22 nucleotides in length and act to regulate mRNA post-transcriptionally. In short, a primary miRNA (pri-miRNA) is transcribed by RNA polymerase II and is characterized by its hairpin RNA structure. This hairpin structure is then recognized by Drosha, an RNAse III enzyme, and its cofactor DGCR8. These proteins join a complex of proteins to cleave the pri-miRNA into precursor (pre-miRNA). The pre-miRNA is then translocated to the cytoplasm with the help of Exportin-5 and Ran-GTP where it then interacts with Dicer and TRBP. Dicer and TRBP cleave the hairpin and form the miRNA duplex. The strand with the least stable 5' end is chosen to be the guide miRNA while the opposite strand is degraded. The guide strand of the miRNA duplex will then be joined to the RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC) with the guidance of Ago2. This new complex is called the mature miRNA, which will then bind to the 3' untranslated region of its target transcript via the guidance of the RISC. If the miRNA is perfectly complementary to its target it will initiate cleavage by Ago2 and if it is imperfectly complementary it will repress the translation of the mRNA. In addition, the mature miRNA complex can also cause mRNA deadenylation that will shorten the poly(A) tail of its target and lead to degradation (154-156). The expression of over 70 percent of all protein coding genes is regulated by miRNAs, which means that miRNAs play a role in regulation across most critical biological processes. Interestingly, one single miRNA may regulate many distinct transcripts or multiple miRNAs may regulate a single transcript.

Furthermore, miRNAs are known to play a role in a multitude of complicated human diseases including Down syndrome, Huntington's disease, cancer, and CF. miRNA-223 controls the production and activation of granulocytes and miRNA-223 ablation in mice has resulted in hypermature, hypersensitive granulocytes (157). miRNAs have been implicated in the regulation of important factors of CF including inflammatory signaling and the unfolded protein response (UPR) (158). One miRNA of interest, miR-199a-5p, is involved in the UPR in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and may prove to be an interesting target for CF research (159).

1.3.6.2. Long non-coding RNAs

Long non-coding RNAs (lncRNAs) are non-protein coding RNA that are greater than 200 nucleotides long, and are broken up into three categories: intergenic, intronic overlap, and antisense exonic overlap (Figure 1.5). These lncRNAs are involved in numerous biological processes including regulation of the cell-cycle, apoptosis, cell identity, and the innate immune response (153, 160, 161). It is believed that there are more than ten transcriptional units that overlap each protein-coding gene with the vast majority of them being lncRNAs (162). There is controversy over the functionality of most lncRNA, because in most cases transcription produces short and mostly unstable transcripts that have a significantly lower level of expression compared to protein-coding genes (163, 164). This may be the case for most lncRNA, but it is believed that if even 10% were functional there would be greater than a thousand known lncRNAs that would have a role in biology (153). In fact, there have been many recent cases where functional lncRNAs are found and expressed at higher than expected concentrations (153, 164-166).

The exact mechanisms of function of lncRNAs are still being discovered, but many have been elucidated to be necessary for proper gene control across all kingdoms. In the beginning of lncRNA research it was discovered that a non-coding protein, Xist, plays an important role in the epigenetic regulation of X-chromosome inactivation (XCI). XCI is a vital process in mammals that ensures that females have only one copy of the X chromosome in each cell. Xist was found to be expressed only on the inactive X chromosome and essential for the silencing process (162, 167, 168). The discovery of Xist and its function changed the way that researchers viewed lncRNA and has led to the discovery of many novel functions and roles for lncRNA across biology. lncRNAs have also been shown to act as molecular scaffolds for organization in ribonucleoprotein complexes and chromatin states (166). Moreover, they have been found to be involved in cotranscriptional regulation, binding proteins and chromatin, nucleation of nuclear domains, pairing with other RNA, acting as molecular decoys, and more functions are believed to exist that have yet to be discovered (Figure 3.1.) (153). lncRNAs are the true frontier in molecular biology and their continued discovery and characterization may be important for discovery of novel therapies for human diseases.

In an effort to identify noncoding RNAs and their corresponding genes more simply, most large scale analyses have focused on long intergenic (or intervening) noncoding RNAs (lincRNAs). lincRNAs have the benefit of neither having overlapping exons nor protein coding regions, nor are they antisense to a protein coding gene. IncRNAs as a whole are considered to be largely nonfunctional transcripts, but burgeoning research is finding novel functions for previously nonfunctional lncRNAs. Many large scale experiments have been conducted to catalog lncRNA loci and transcripts across many species in an effort to better understand their roles in biology (153). Zebrafish lncRNA loci and transcripts have also been cataloged, which may prove to be useful in elucidating the function of lncRNA in a relatively tractable animal model (161, 169, 170). Interestingly, like miRNAs, lncRNAs have also been implicated in CF, with many lncRNAs differentially expressed between CF and non-CF individuals and many of the lncRNAs related to inflammation in the CF bronchial epithelium cells (152). It is therefore important to continue research into the relationship between lncRNAs and inflammation in individuals with CF.



Figure 1.5. Categories of long non-coding RNA. Adapted from Pauli A, Valen E, Lin MF, Garber M, Vastenhouw NL, Levin JZ, Fan L, Sandelin A, Rinn JL, Regev A. 2012. Systematic identification of long noncoding RNAs expressed during zebrafish embryogenesis. Genome research 22:577-591.

1.4. Zebrafish as a model organism

The zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) is a model that has become increasing popular in the past few decades, due initially to an effort to reduce, replace, and refine animal models used in research. Though what initiated the use of the zebrafish as an animal model is still important today, the uniqueness of the model is what has brought them into prominence. The zebrafish model has found its own niche in animal research due to a many beneficial characteristics, including high fecundity and production of young *ex utero*, which allows simplified injection with a large sample size. Moreover this allows for high throughput sequencing and analyses. Furthermore, the zebrafish's rapid development allows for the creation of all of their primordial organs within the first 24 hours post fertilization. In addition, their cost is low and maintenance is relatively simple, compared to many other

popular models such as the mouse. In a single facility thousands of fish can be maintained by a single technician. The optical transparency of zebrafish allows for visualization and imaging of infection with fluorescent pathogens and/or immune cells in vivo and in real time, which is not possible in other nontransparent animal models (171-173). Zebrafish are also genomically and physiologically similar to mammals (174, 175). Importantly, there are many genetic tools available for the zebrafish, which allows researchers to study the immune system and host-pathogen interactions in a way that cannot be replicated in mammalian models or cell culture (171).

In addition to the many benefits of using zebrafish in research, they also have an immune system that is highly homologous to that of humans and haven been characterized in the context of many human diseases and infections including CF (176-178). At 48 hours post fertilization the zebrafish has a functional innate immune system and until about 4 to 6 weeks post fertilization they are without an adaptive immune system (172). This distinction of time between the maturation of the two immune systems allows researchers to study the innate immune system either alone or in combination with the adaptive response. The components of the immune system are also highly conserved between zebrafish and human, with zebrafish expressing an almost complete set of toll-like receptors in addition to cytosolic sensors and signaling molecules, which allows researchers to target specific pathways and systems. Although the intermediates of some of these pathways may be different, the functionality is conserved (173).

Zebrafish are also susceptible to bacterial, viral, and protozoan infections including *P. aeruginosa*, which are managed by the immune system in much the same way as the human immune system. Zebrafish are susceptible to P. *aeruginosa* and

respond to the infection by upregulating many characteristic cytokines such as IL-1, TNF- α , and CXCL8L1/L2 (IL-8). Leukocytes like neutrophils and macrophages also respond to infection immediately following viral, bacterial, and fungal infections (122, 177).

Recently the zebrafish was established as a model for CF and *P. aeruginosa* infection. It was found that CFTR morphant zebrafish have a reduced respiratory burst, decreased neutrophil migration, and decreased clearance of *P. aeruginosa*. In addition, it was shown that zebrafish challenged with other common respiratory infections in CF patients, did not show the same resistance to bacterial clearance that was see in *P. aeruginosa* infected zebrafish. The LasR QS system of *P. aeruginosa* was found to be responsible for the zebrafish's reduced ability to clear the infection (177). When taken together, the zebrafish is a good research animal to model the innate immune response to *P. aeruginosa* in a CFTR morphant system.

The zebrafish genome is greater than 70% homologous to human and is completely sequenced, which allows for the use of targeted genetic manipulation with the use of tools like clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR), zinc-finger nucleases (ZFNs), and transcription activator-like nucleases (TALENs), and morpholino oligonucleotides (MOs). CRISPR is an important tool for manipulation available to zebrafish researchers. The CRISPR system is a powerful tool that is natively found in bacteria and archaea as a defense mechanism. This system adapts by incorporating sequences derived from foreign pathogens into a small-RNA-based repertoire. This repertoire is then able to prime a complex of proteins to recognize and destroy invading pathogens (179). In zebrafish research this can be used as a means to knock-out target genes by customizing single guide RNAs (sgRNAs) that can direct Cas9 to endogenous zebrafish genes. Cas9 is an endonuclease that can cause site-specific DNA cleavage, which can therefore knock-out targeted zebrafish genes (180).

ZFNs can also act similarly to CRISPR by targeting specific loci in zebrafish and disrupt targeted genes. ZFNs act to target a specific locus and cause a double-break in the DNA that is subsequently repaired. During the repair process small insertions and deletions are generated. When ZFNs were designed and injected into zebrafish embryos to target the *no tail/Brachyury (ntl)* gene, characteristic mutations were observed. Unlike CRISPR, which completely knocks-out targeted genes, ZFNs were only able to disrupt ntl and cause a loss of function is about half of the injected embryos with an average function of 20% (181). This approach, therefore, is used less often with the advent of the CRISPR/Cas9 system. In addition, the engineering of ZFNs has proven to be challenging due to the necessity to account for the effects of each individual "finger" in the zinc-finger nucleases (182).

Another useful system for genome editing in zebrafish are TALENs. TALENs are transcription activator-like effector repeats fused to the nonspecific Fokl cleavage domain that are constructed to influence specific double-stranded breaks in cells. TALENs are very efficient and are capable of altering the genes at or near the site of the doublestranded break. TALENs are also relatively easy to engineer and can be formulated to target most sequences (182, 183). Morpholinos are antisense oligonucleotides that are able to bind to complementary RNA and either prevent transcription or modify RNA splicing and are therefore able to knock-down specific genes such as the *cftr* gene. Morpholinos can be injected into the embryos at the one-cell stage, which will effectively knock-down the targeted gene in every cell for a limited duration, usually remaining effective for 3-4 days post injection (184).

One important genetic change that has been made to zebrafish is the establishment of a transgenic zebrafish line, tg(MPX:GFP). This line expresses GFP under the control of the promotor for the neutrophil-specific-myeloperoxidase (MPX), which yields green fluorescent neutrophils. This line of transgenic zebrafish has been instrumental in investigating the inflammatory response of neutrophils to wounding and infection, as well as characterizing their migration (185, 186). A crucial aspect of neutrophils, among other granulocytes, in the innate immune response is the production of a respiratory burst which results in the release of ROS. ROS have an important role in clearing invading pathogens after an infection. Another benefit to the zebrafish as a research model is the relative ease of measuring ROS via the recent development of cheap, efficient assays. In short, zebrafish are exposed to reduced 2'7'-dichlorodihydrofluorescein diacetate and phorbol 12-myristate 13 –acetate (PMA). PMA is used to activate protein kinase C and subsequently induce a respiratory burst from immune cells. During the assay the 2'7'dichlorodihydrofluorescein diacetate is oxidized and becomes fluorescent, and can therefore be measured with a standard plate reader (187, 188).

The many beneficial characteristics of the zebrafish combined with its susceptibility to *P. aeruginosa* and the ability to knock-down the CFTR gene, make it an excellent animal model for the study of the role of ncRNA in innate immunity and environmental interactions. In addition, the availability of cataloged lincRNA loci and transcripts allows researchers to investigate the roles of specific lincRNAs to potentially elucidate the roles in immunity. It is evident that the zebrafish is a powerful animal model for research into immunity.

CHAPTER 2

KNOCKDOWN OF MIRNA-199 IMPROVES RESPONSE

TO INFECTION BY P. AERUGINOSA

2.1. Introduction

Cystic fibrosis (CF) is a multi-organ orphan disorder that is caused by mutations in the Cystic Fibrosis Transmembrane Conductance Regulator (CFTR). CFTR is a gene that codes for a chloride ion channel that is expressed in epithelial cells, lymphocytes, polymorphonuclear (PMN) cells, and many more cell types, and is responsible for the regulation of ion transport. When CFTR is mutated it causes a loss of airway surface liquid from improper transport of ions, which results in thick mucus formation. The formation of thick mucus, along with poor pancreas function leads to the bulk of the clinical manifestations of CF, including digestive issues, malnutrition, and improper clearance of lung infections (6). Although CF is a multi-organ disease, the majority of CF patients will succumb to lung infections, with *P. aeruginosa* being the most common pathogen in adult CF patients (23, 49). Antibiotics and other therapies are initially effective for improving lung function, but successive infections and myriad *P. aeruginosa* virulence factors and biofilm/mucoid formation leads to an infection that cannot yet be overcome by modern medicine.

Much effort has been put into developing novel therapies to treat and even cure people with CF, but at this time nothing can prevent the almost always fatal lung infections. To better understand CF and the role that *P. aeruginosa* is playing in immunity, the zebrafish model has been employed. Zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) is a member of the teleost family of vertebrates and has become an excellent animal model for the study of many human diseases and infections. The zebrafish is genomically and physiologically similar to humans and utilizes its innate immune system solely for the first 4-6 weeks of life (172, 174, 175). The distinction between innate and adaptive immunity, combined with the availability of genetic tools, efficient assays, translucent body, high fecundity, and relatively low cost of care and maintenance allows researchers to study the immune system and host pathogen interactions in a way that could not be replicated as effectively in other animal models or cell culture (171).

Recently, the zebrafish has been shown to be a good animal model for CF knockdown (KD) and *P. aeruginosa* infection (177). Phennicie et al. found that CFTR KD via morpholino oligonucleotides (MO) in wildtype (wt) zebrafish leads to a dampened respiratory burst and when infected with *P. aeruginosa* the zebrafish displayed a statistically higher bacterial burden in the CFTR KD embryos when compared to control embryos. In addition, the migration of neutrophils was found to be decreased in the CFTR KD zebrafish compared to the control zebrafish, which could potentially explain the decreased respiratory burst and consequently higher bacterial burden (189).

In addition to the major problem of *P. aeruginosa* infection in CF patients, arsenic is another factor that has potential to be dangerous to CF patients living in areas with high concentrations of this element in well water. Arsenic has recently been shown to degrade CFTR and to subsequently reduce chloride secretion, thus exacerbating CF (149). In addition, arsenic concentration has been correlated with increased sweat chloride conductivity in a small clinical trial of non-CF patients in Bangladesh (151). Non-coding RNA (ncRNA) such as microRNA (miRNA) has been implicated in many human diseases like CF, but little is known about their potential in therapeutics and CF research (158, 160). miRNA are short RNA molecules of about 22 nucleotides that regulate mRNA post-transcriptionally. One miRNA, miRNA-199a-5p, is even involved in the unfolded protein response (UPR) in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and could prove to be an interesting target for CF research (159). In short, ncRNA like miRNA could be important to future CF research and the production of novel treatments.

To examine the effects that *P. aeruginosa* and arsenic have on CF and their relation to immunity and the regulation of ncRNA, a large RNA-Sequencing (RNA-Seq) experiment was designed (Figure 2.1). Zebrafish were injected with either 2.5 ng of a co-injection mixture of two CFTR MO or 2.5 ng of control MO at the 1-cell stage, as explained by Phennicie et al. (177). Starting after the initial collection of zebrafish embryos, arsenic was added to the egg water at 0, 2, or 10 parts per billion (ppb) and changed daily until RNA isolation. At 48 hours post fertilization (hpf) the zebrafish were injected with 50 CFU/embryo of *P. aeruginosa* into the Duct of Cuvier (DC). At 6 hours post infection (hpi) the zebrafish were homogenized and RNA was isolated for RNA-Seq. Both polyA+ selected mRNA and small RNA sequencing libraries were prepared for each sample and then sequenced allowing for characterization of mature mRNAs and small RNAs, such as miRNAs

Through analysis of the small RNA-Seq data, miRNA-199-1-3p (miRNA-199) was shown to be differentially expressed during infection and arsenic exposure (Figure 2.2.). miRNA-199 is highly conserved in both humans and zebrafish and has been associated with many potentially target protein-coding genes (190, 191). Several

experiments were conducted by Gagne and Sullivan et al. (unpublished) to understand the role miRNA-199 in innate immunity. The found miRNA-199 expression to increase by 2.4 fold upon CFTR KD and 10 ppb arsenic exposure at 6 hpi as measured by the RNA-Seq analysis (Figure 2.3a.). When targeted by a MO, miRNA-199 morphants displayed a significant reduction in bacterial burden at 6 hpi (Figure 2.3b). Furthermore, miRNA-199 KD markedly increased survival of zebrafish when infected with *P. aeruginosa* over a 5-day period, compared to control embryos infected with *P. aeruginosa* (Figure 2.3c) (Gagne and Sullivan et al., unpublished).



Figure 2.1. Experimental Design of RNA-Seq. Zebrafish embryos at the 1cell stage were injected with 3 nl of a solution containing 0.05% phenol red, 1x Danieau buffer, nuclease-free water, and either 2.5 ng of a co-injection mixture of two CFTR MO or 2.5 ng of control MO as described by Phennicie et al. (177). Starting after the initial collection of zebrafish embryos and changed daily, arsenic was added to the egg water at 0, 2, or 10 parts per billion (ppb). At 48 hours post fertilization (hpf) the zebrafish were injected with 50 CFU/embryo of *P. aeruginosa* into the Duct of Cuvier (DC). At 6 hours post infection (hpi) the zebrafish were homogenized and RNA was isolated for cDNA library preparation and eventual RNAsequencing.

6hr PA 0ppb CTRL vs. PA 10ppb CTRL



Figure 2.2. MA plot of miRNA-199 dysregulation. The MA plot compares the regulation of miRNA-199 during *P. aeruginosa* infection and 10 ppb arsenic exposure compared to control fish injected with PBS and not exposed to arsenic. miRNA-199 (miR-199) is more highly expressed and displayed an increased fold change compared to most other miRNAs assayed leading Gagne and Sullivan et al to investigate its function further. The y-axis represents log₂ fold change and the x-axis represents the mean expression level (log₂(Counts per million) units). Adapted from Gagne and Sullivan et al., unpublished data.



Figure 2.3. Knockdown of miRNA-199 improves response to infection by *P. aeruginosa.* (a) RNA-Seq reveals that miRNA-199 is differentially expressed in response to arsenic exposure in *cftr* morphants. (b) The respiratory burst response is significantly dampened in response miRNA-199 KD zebrafish embryos. (c) miRNA-199 KD leads to an increase survival in zebrafish embryos infection *P. aeruginosa* compared to zebrafish embryos injected with PBS. All experiments are representative of 3 biological replicates. Statistical analyses were calculated with the unpaired t test. Error bars represent standard error of the mean. Adapted from Gagne and Sullivan et al., unpublished data.

To further understand the protective role of miRNA-199 in innate immunity a bacterial burden and respiratory burst assay were conducted in the context of CFTR KD, arsenic exposure, and bacterial infection. The data from the bacterial burden was inconclusive due to a high degree of variability within each experiment. The respiratory burst, however, confirmed that miRNA-199 is having a protective role on ROS production in control zebrafish, which is consistent with Gagne and Sullivan et al. These results show that miRNA-199 is important in the modulation of the respiratory burst response during bacterial infection. In addition, these data further provide support for the research of ncRNA and their role in innate immunity and infection.

2.2. Materials and methods

2.2.1. Zebrafish care and maintenance

The zebrafish were maintained in agreement with the guidelines established by the University of Maine Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC). Zebrafish embryos were collected at the one-cell stage of development from natural spawns of adult AB zebrafish. They were kept at 28 °C on a 16 hour light and 8 hour dark cycle. The zebrafish were grown in egg water (60 mg/L Instant Ocean sea salts), which was changed daily. Deceased zebrafish were collected with a plastic pipette and disposed of daily. Unused zebrafish, along with all fish at the end of each experiment, were euthanized by immersion in a lethal dose of tricaine followed by proper disposal.

2.2.2. Morpholino preparation and injection

Morpholinos (MO) were prepared as instructed by Gene Tools (Philomath, OR). CFTR morpholinos were generated against the zebrafish *cftr* gene (GenBank accession no. NM_001044883) as described by Phennicie et al. (177). Zebrafish *cftr* KD was achieved by injection a combination of CFTR I1E2 MO (5'-

CCACCTGTAAATATTCAGAGCAGAT-3') and CFTR Trans MO (5'-

CATCCTCCACAGGTGATCTCTGCAT-3'). CFTR I1E2 MO anneals to the boundary between intron 1 and exon 2 of the *cftr* transcript and yields a deletion of exon 2. CFTR Trans MO blocks translation of the *cftr* transcript by binding to its AUG start site. Embryos were co-injected with 1.25 ng of each CFTR MO.

miRNA-199 MO (Gene Tools, Philomath, OR) was designed using sequence information from the Sanger Institute's miRBase (Accession no. MIMAT0003155). miR-199-1-3p MO was designed to target the dicer cleavage site on the originally annotated mature (star) strand to prevent mature miRNA formation (5'-

TCTAACCAATGTGCAGACTACTGTA-3'). Embryos were injected with 12 ng of MiR-199-1-3p MO into the yolk sac at the 1-2 cell stage.

Control MO (Gene Tools, Philomath, OR) was also injected into the 1-2 cell stage of zebrafish embryos (5'-CCTCTTACCTCAGTTACAATTTATA-3'). Control MO targets a human beta-globin intron mutation that causes beta-thalassemia. This MO, however, does not cause a change in phenotype and is used broadly as a negative control. Embryos were injected with 2.5 ng, 12 ng, or 14.5 ng control MO into the yolk sac. All MO injections were performed using a MPPI-2 microinjection apparatus (Applied Scientific Instruments, Eugene, OR) using pulled microcapillary needles (Sutter Instruments, Novato, CA). After injection the zebrafish embryos were placed in 50 mL of egg water and maintained at 28 °C.

2.2.3. Bacterial preparation

P. aeruginosa strain PA14 (p67T1) was used for all infections (Singer et al., 2010). PA14 (p67T1) contains a constitutive plasmid-encoded RFP variant of d-Tomato, which was engineered by Shaner et al. (192). Bacterial colonies were grown on 15 g/Lbacteriological agar (Affymetrix, Cleveland, OH) combined with 25 g/L LB (Affymetrix, Cleveland, OH) supplemented with 750 µg of ampicillin/mL (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). Two days prior to infection, bacteria were streaked out on the aforementioned plates and grown for 24 hours at 37 °C. The night before infection a single colony was picked using a p200 micropipettor tip and placed in a glass test tube containing 4 mL of 25 g/L LB broth (Affymetrix, Cleveland, OH) supplemented with 750 µg of ampicillin/mL (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). The test tube was placed in a shaking incubator (250 rpm) for 12-16 hours at 37 °C. The following morning a sample of the bacterial culture was diluted 1:20 in a 1 mL cuvette with PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) and measured using a spectrophotometer at 600 nm. An OD of 1 was added to 25 mL of 25 g/L LB (Affymetrix, Cleveland, OH) supplemented with 750 µg of ampicillin/mL (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) in a 125 mL Erlenmeyer flask and placed on a shaking incubator (250 rpm) for 2-4 hours. The culture was then added to a 50 mL plastic conical tube and centrifuged at 5000 x g for 5 min at 4 $^{\circ}$ C. The supernatant was decanted and the pellet was re-suspended and washed in 3 ml of PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY). This step was repeated 3 times and the pellet re-suspended in 2 mL of PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY). The culture was then decanted into a 5 mL syringe (BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ) connected to a 30 gauge x 1/2 needle (0.3 mm x 13 mm) (BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ) and expelled into a sterile 15 mL conical tube. This step was repeated twice and 50 μ L of the bacterial culture was diluted 20x into 950 μ L of PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) in a clear plastic cuvette. The cuvette was read at 600 nm in a spectrophotometer. Bacterial cultures were diluted in PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) and 50 μ L of 5% phenol red (PR) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) to achieve a 50 CFU/embryo injection. PR was used to visualize the injection into the embryo.

2.2.4. Bacterial injection

The zebrafish were dechorionated manually using Style 5 Dumont tweezers (Electron Microscopy Sciences, Hatfield, PA) at 2 days post fertilization (2dpf). Embryos were then anesthetized in 4 mg/mL Tricaine solution (Western Chemical, Ferndale, WA) and lined up on a 3% agar gel petri dish. *P. aeruginosa* was then injected into the embryo's Duct of Cuvier with 3 nL of *P. aeruginosa* strain PA14 (p67T1) to a final concentration of 50 CFU/embryo. The LD₅₀ of PA14 (p67T1) was determined previously to be 50 CFU/embryo. This concentration resulted in 50% mortality by 48 hpi (Phennicie et al., 2010). Injection was done using a MPPI-2 microinjection apparatus (Applied Scientific Instruments, Eugene, OR) using pulled microcapillary needles (Sutter Instruments, Novato, CA). All embryos were screened with a Zeiss fluorescence screening microscope (Carl Zeiss AG, Oberkochen, Germany) for Texas Red fluorescence. Any embryos that were improperly injected and did not fluoresce red were removed and euthanized according to IACUC protocol with a lethal dose of Tricaine (Western Chemical, Ferndale, WA). After injection, the zebrafish embryos were maintained at 28 °C.

2.2.5. Arsenic exposure

A 10mM sodium arsenite (NaAsO₂) (Fisher Scientific, Hampton, NH) stock was made in 50 mL nanopure water and filtered with a 0.2 μ M syringe filter. The filtered solution was stored at -20 °C in 1 mL aliquots in 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tubes. After MO injections zebrafish embryos were placed in 50 mL of egg water containing either 0 or 10 ppb arsenic. The egg water containing arsenic was changed daily.

2.2.6. Bacterial burden

At 8 hours post injection 20 zebrafish embryos from each treatment group (Table 2.1.) were washed in PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY). They were then individually added with 200 µL of PBS via a shortened p1000 tip on a p1000 micropipettor to separate 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tubes containing two 3.5 mm stainless steel balls (Next Advance, Averille Park, NY). The tubes were added to a Bullet Blender (Next Advance, Averille Park, NY) for 2 min at maximum speed and then centrifuged for 30 seconds at 13.5 x g in a desktop centrifuge. 100 µL from each tube was added to a separate agar plate containing 15 g/L bacteriological agar (Affymetrix, Cleveland, OH) combined with 25 g/L LB (Affymetrix, Cleveland, OH) supplemented with 750 µg of ampicillin/mL (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). Each sample was plated with a plastic, disposable culture stick and then placed in a 37 °C culture incubator for 24 hours. The CFU were counted and recorded after 24 hours. Error bars represent the standard error of

the mean (SEM). The data represent three independent trials were analyzed via ANOVA 4-factor analysis using JMP 8.01 (SAS, Cary, NC).

Group No.	Arsenic Concentration (parts per billion)	2.5 ng <i>cftr</i> MO or 2.5 ng control MO (<i>cftr</i> or control)	12 ng miRNA- 199 MO or 12 ng control MO (control or miRNA-199)	P. aeruginosa Infection (+ or -)
1	0 ppb	control	control	-
2	0 ppb	control	control	+
3	0 ppb	cftr	control	-
4	0 ppb	cftr	control	+
5	10 ppb	control	control	-
6	10 ppb	control	control	+
7	10 ppb	cftr	control	-
8	10 ppb	cftr	control	+
9	0 ppb	control	miRNA-199	-
10	0 ppb	control	miRNA-199	+
11	0 ppb	cftr	miRNA-199	-
12	0 ppb	cftr	miRNA-199	+
13	10 ppb	control	miRNA-199	-
14	10 ppb	control	miRNA-199	+
15	10 ppb	cftr	miRNA-199	-
16	10 ppb	cftr	miRNA-199	+

Table 2.1. Treatment groups for bacterial burden

2.2.7. Respiratory burst assay

The respiratory burst assay was performed as described by Hermann et al. and Goody et al. (187, 188). The treatment groups are categorized in Table 2.2. Twelve embryos per treatment group were exposed to phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) and 12 were not. The plate was read using a Synergy2 plate reader (Biotek, Winooski, VT). The plate was shaken for 5 seconds and then measurements were taken with an excitation of 485 nm and emission of 528 nm. Error bars represent SEM. The data represent three independent trials and were analyzed via ANOVA 4-factor analysis using JMP 8.01 (SAS, Cary, NC).

Group No.	Arsenic Concentration (parts per billion)	2.5 ng <i>cftr</i> MO or 2.5 ng control MO (<i>cftr</i> or control)	12 ng miRNA- 199 MO or 12 ng control MO (control or miRNA-199)	PMA (+ or -)
1	0 ppb	control	control	-
2	0 ppb	control	control	+
3	0 ppb	cftr	control	-
4	0 ppb	cftr	control	+
5	10 ppb	control	control	-
6	10 ppb	control	control	+
7	10 ppb	cftr	control	-
8	10 ppb	cftr	control	+
9	0 ppb	control	miRNA-199	-
10	0 ppb	control	miRNA-199	+
11	0 ppb	cftr	miRNA-199	-
12	0 ppb	cftr	miRNA-199	+
13	10 ppb	control	miRNA-199	-
14	10 ppb	control	miRNA-199	+
15	10 ppb	cftr	miRNA-199	-
16	10 ppb	cftr	miRNA-199	+

Table 2.2. Treatment groups for respiratory burst assay

2.3. Results

2.3.1. miRNA-199 shows inconclusive effect on overall *P. aeruginosa* bacterial burden

The preliminary experiments from Gagne and Sullivan et al. have revealed a role for miRNA-199 in the respiratory burst response to bacterial infection in zebrafish. A bacterial burden was therefore conducted to determine if miRNA-199 was effecting the overall bacterial concentration in the zebrafish. Zebrafish were grown up to 48 hpf and injected with 50 CFU/embryo *P. aeruginosa* or PBS. At 8 hpi the zebrafish were homogenized and plated separately. The plates were counted 24 hours later, but did not reveal conclusive results (Figure 2.4.). The three biological replicates that were performed were inconsistent. Replicate 1 (Figure A.1.) and replicate 2 (Figure A.2.) showed opposite effects for zebrafish co-injected with control and miRNA-199 MOs compared to control zebrafish. Replicate 2 showed miRNA-199 KD causing a decrease in bacterial burden where replicate 1 showed an increase bacterial burden. Replicate 2 showed an increase in bacterial burden when zebrafish were exposed to 10 ppb arsenic compared to 0 ppb arsenic. In addition, CFTR KD appeared to reduce bacterial burden when compared to control. miRNA-199 KD in CFTR KD zebrafish showed an increased burden when compared to CFTR KD control fish. Furthermore, replicate 3 (Figure A.3.) showed no significant change in the data.



Figure 2.4. miRNA-199 shows inconsistent effects on *P. aeruginosa* bacterial burden. Three biological replicates were combined and analyzed using a four-factor ANOVA statistical analysis. The results show no significant change between the experimental groups and when the separate replicates were analyzed for statistical significance there appeared to be no discernable trend within the experimental groups between the trials. The biological replicates are shown individually in Appendix A.

2.3.2. miRNA-199 plays a role in the regulation of respiratory burst

A respiratory burst assay (RBA) was performed to elucidate the role of miRNA-199 in zebrafish that were co-injected with CFTR and exposed to arsenic. Our controls show that when CFTR MO is co-injected with control MO a reduced respiratory burst is observed. In addition, arsenic decreased the respiratory burst. When zebrafish are coinjected with control and miRNA-199 MOs and compared to control zebrafish they display a dampened production of reactive oxygen species (ROS). In addition, in the context of arsenic, CFTR KD causes a decrease in ROS production when compared to control. Furthermore, in zebrafish that were co-injected with CFTR and miRNA MOs an increased respiratory burst was observed when compared to both zebrafish that were co-injected with CFTR and control MOs and zebrafish that were injected with control and miRNA-199 MOs.



Figure 2.5. miRNA-199 plays a role in the regulation of respiratory burst. Three biological replicates of respiratory burst assays were combined and analyzed with a 3-factor ANOVA statistical analysis. Regardless of arsenic exposure CFTR KD leads to a dampened respiratory burst. Arsenic exposure also dampens ROS production in zebrafish co-injected with control and miRNA-199 MOs. Zebrafish that were exposed to arsenic and co-injected with control and miRNA-199 MOs also showed dampened ROS production when compared to control zebrafish exposed to arsenic. Conversely, when zebrafish co-injected with CFTR and miRNA-199 MOs an increased respiratory burst was observed in the zebrafish co-injected with CFTR and miRNA-199 MOs.

2.4. Discussion

Unpublished data by Gagne and Sullivan et al. showed a protective role for miRNA-199 in immunity and infection. The results showed that miRNA-199 KD resulted in a dampened respiratory burst response in wild-type zebrafish along with increased survival in miRNA-199 KD fish compared to control KD fish infected with P. *aeruginosa*. At first glance these two results appear to be conflicting, but it is possible that reducing the respiratory burst is increasing survival by limiting collateral damage from PMN respiratory burst. An immune response that is too intense leads to damage, while an immune response that is too weak will result in decreased pathogen clearance and yield higher bacteria burden. In CF patients PMNs and their markers are positively correlated with decreased lung function (44). CF patients are unable to clear pathogens due to the ineffectiveness of PMNs and the virulence factors of *P. aeruginosa*. These individuals are at risk for unresolved infections as a result of chronic inflammation (112, 193). These results together suggest that miRNA-199 is an important mediator of immunity and possibly imply a role in regulation of ROS which can lead to a more controlled immune response during infection. In addition, miRNA-199 KD could potentially rescue respiratory burst and bacterial burden in CFTR KD zebrafish.

To determine if the protective role of miRNA-199 translated to decreased bacterial burden, which is suggested by its role in increased survival, a bacterial burden assay was conducted. Three biological replicates were performed, with zebrafish that were injected with either CFTR or control MOs and either miRNA-199 or control MOs, exposed to 10 or 0 ppb arsenic, and infected with *P. aeruginosa* or control (PBS). When the three replicates were compiled and a 4-factor ANOVA statistical analysis was performed, no significant change between the experimental groups was observed. The three biological replicates were inconsistent with each other and therefore no conclusions could be drawn about the role of miRNA-199 in infection. We expected arsenic and CFTR KD to increase the bacterial burden as described by Nayak et al, and Phennicie et al, respectively (147, 177). In addition, for the same reasons outlined above, we expected miRNA-199 KD to decrease bacterial burden and correlate with the increased survival observed by Gagne and Sullivan et al., but our results were too inconsistent to permit us to reach any conclusion.

Although the replicates are not consistent with each other, replicate 2 (A.2.) does reveal a trend that is consistent with previously published data (147, 177). Arsenic was shown to increase the bacterial burden in zebrafish when compared to zebrafish not exposed to arsenic. In addition, miRNA-199 and control co-injected zebrafish displayed decreased bacterial burden when compared to control zebrafish. Conversely, zebrafish co-injected with CFTR and miRNA-199 MOs resulted in an increased burden when compared to fish co-injected with CFTR and control MOs. These results appear to be in disagreement and suggest a role for miRNA-199 in CFTR KD zebrafish, but to fully elucidate this role more studies must be conducted.

In addition to the bacterial burden experiments, a respiratory burst assay was conducted to understand the role of miRNA-199 during infection and arsenic exposure in CFTR KD zebrafish. As expected, we saw that arsenic exposure decreased the overall respiratory burst and CFTR KD also decreased respiratory burst as previously described (147, 177). Similar to the results shown in Figure A.2., Figure 2.5. shows that zebrafish co-injected with miRNA-199 and control MO had a dampened ROS production when compared to control zebrafish. This result confirms the results of Gagne and Sullivan et al. Conversely, in the context of CFTR the opposite results are true. In zebrafish coinjected with CFTR and control MOs and zebrafish co-injected with control and miRNA-199 MOs both had dampened respiratory bursts when compared to zebrafish co-injected with CFTR and miRNA-199 MOs. This result is also shown in Figure A.2. and was not an expected outcome. In fact, there are many current strategies being studied to modulate the PMN-mediated inflammation, which has been correlated with decreased lung function (112, 194-197). Modulation of inflammation via miRNA-199 KD in our experiments, in which it was expected that ROS production would decrease, actually led to an increase in ROS production and a trend toward increased bacterial burden. Therefore, there appears to be a novel role for CFTR and miRNA-199 KD that leads to both an increased bacterial burden and respiratory burst. CF patients from an early age had decreased iNOS expression, which has been implicated in reduced bacterial clearance (27, 116, 117, 119). Potentially, the further decrease in NO⁻ could be leading to an increased bacterial burden, which in turn is leading to an increased immune response and subsequently an increase in ROS.

In conclusion, a potential role for miRNA-199 in regulating the production of ROS and aiding in the reduction of the bacterial burden in control fish has been established. Although, the data from the bacterial burden experiments were not significant, a trend is suggested that is consistent with the RBA data, pointing to a potential role for miRNA-199 in protecting zebrafish from infection by innate immune regulation. More biological replicates of the bacterial burden assay would be necessary before any conclusions about a role miRNA-199 might have in overall bacterial concentration could be made, but it is clear that miRNA-199 has a significant role in the production of ROS. In addition, it has become apparent that zebrafish co-injected with CFTR and miRNA-199 MOs display increased burden and ROS production, which was not an expected result. Additional research is necessary to understand why miRNA-199 in conjunction with CFTR KD is increasing respiratory burst and potentially increasing bacterial burden.

Future experiments must include repeating the bacterial burden experiment to account for the high degree of variability found within the three biological replicates. In addition, overexpression of miRNA-199 could be performed, followed by a survival study, bacterial burden, and respiratory burst assay. If during overexpression of miRNA-199 decreased bacterial burden and/or respiratory burst was observed in CFTR KD zebrafish it will help to both validate our current results and aid us in understanding why miRNA-199/CFTR KD zebrafish display an increased bacterial burden and respiratory burst.

miRNA-199 is a highly conserved miRNA in zebrafish and humans and its targets have been shown to be involved in regulation of the metabolic process, regulation of signaling, cell communication, signal transduction, and response to stimulus (190, 191, 198). This suggests that miRNA-199 is involved in many area of biology and in future experiments its targets could be knocked-down in zebrafish to understand their relationship to miRNA-199. In addition, following a KD or overexpression of miRNA-199 a RNA-Seq experiment could be conducted and the dysregulation of protein-coding genes along with ncRNA could be analyzed. These experiments could help to further
elucidate targets of miRNA-199 and increase our understanding of its role in immunity and infection.

CHAPTER 3

CANDIDATE LINCRNAS VALIDATE RNA-SEQ VIA RT-QPCR AND PLAY A ROLE ININFECTION BY *P. AERUGINOSA*

3.1. Introduction

Cystic fibrosis (CF) is a lethal hereditary disease that is characterized by a mutation in both copies of the Cystic Fibrosis Transmembrane Conductance Regulator (CFTR), a chloride ion channel present in most epithelial cells and a variety of other cell types. The most common form of this disease is the deletion of a phenylalanine amino acid at position 508 termed Δ F508, which accounts for roughly 70% of cases worldwide and 90% of the cases in the United States. Although Δ F508 mutations make up the vast majority of CF cases, there are greater than 2000 other mutations that cause the disease known as CF (1, 199). These mutations lead to a multitude of different problems with the CFTR protein, but the end result is almost always the same, thick mucus formation. The thick, sticky mucus is formed as a result of improper ion trafficking due to the mutated chloride ion channel, which causes an assortment of issues in the gastrointestinal, endocrine, reproductive, and respiratory systems. Although CF is a multi-organ disorder, it is usually referred to as a lung disease because the overwhelming majority (>90%) of CF patients ultimately die from persistent lung infection (1, 23).

The most prevalent microorganism in adults with CF is *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, a gram-negative, opportunistic, and ubiquitous pathogen that employs an arsenal of devastating virulence factors. Among these virulence factors is the quorum sensing (QS) system that is crucial in the production of virulence factors through multicomponent communication and regulatory networks. The QS system is responsible for the production of biofilms, which give *P. aeruginosa* increased resistance to opsonization, destruction, and antibiotic therapies (41, 42, 46, 47). *P. aeruginosa* is also known to adapt to host pressures and evolve to a mucoid form, which is responsible for the chronic lung infections and is largely blamed for its lethality (53).

In addition to *P. aeruginosa*, environmental factors such as arsenic have been recently studied as a confounding factor to the health of individuals living with CF. Arsenic has been shown to reduce the respiratory burst of immune cells in response to viral and bacterial infection in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) while at the same time increasing the release of antiviral and antibacterial cytokines (147). Interestingly, arsenic has also been connected to c-Cbl-mediated ubiquitination and degradation of CFTR in the human lung (149).). Furthermore, arsenic concentration in well water in Bangladesh has been correlated with higher than normal sweat conductivity in non-CF patients (151). Arsenic is a complicating factor in the already difficult CF puzzle.

Non-coding RNA (ncRNA), such as long intergenic non-coding RNAs (lincRNA), have been implicated in CF, but little is known about their potential in therapeutics and CF research (152). lincRNAs are a member of the long non-coding RNA (lncRNA) family that are characterized by not being included in any part of other genes. lincRNAs function via a variety of proposed mechanisms including cotranscriptional regulation, regulation of gene expression, acting as molecular decoys, and acting as cytoplasmic scaffolds (153). Research has been conducted to catalog lincRNA loci and transcripts across a multitude of species including the zebrafish. Interestingly, lincRNA have been shown to be differentially expressed between CF and non-CF individuals with many of the differentiated lincRNAs being related to inflammation in CF bronchial epithelium cells (152). It can be concluded that studies of lincRNA and its relationship with CF could give rise to novel therapies for CF.

In a search for ways to study the effect that these biological factors have on individuals with CF *in vivo*, the zebrafish is an attractive, viable test system. The zebrafish is an optically clear member of the teleost family of vertebrates that has become a powerful tool in the study of diseases and immunity due to its ease of breeding and infection, high fecundity, and relatively low cost. In addition, the zebrafish is genomically and physiologically similar to humans and depends solely on an innate immune system for the first 4-6 weeks of life (172, 174, 175). Importantly, the zebrafish is an excellent model for the study CF and *P. aeruginosa* infection (177). During CFTR knockdown (KD) using a morpholino oligonucleotide (MO) the zebrafish displayed a dampened respiratory burst and decreased bacterial burden (177).

RNA-Sequencing analysis elucidated the expression profile of ncRNA by environmental interactions in innate immunity (Figure 2.1.). Zebrafish were injected with MO at the 1-cell stage with either 2.5 ng of a co-injection mixture of two CFTR MO or 2.5 ng of control MO. Arsenic was added to the egg water at a concentration of 0, 2, or 10 parts per billion (ppb) and changed daily with the egg water. At 48 hours post fertilization (hpf) the zebrafish were injected with 50 CFU/embryo of *P. aeruginosa* into the Duct of Cuvier (DC). At 6 hours post infection (hpi) the zebrafish were homogenized and RNA was isolated for RNA-Seq.



Figure 3.1. Proposed mechanisms for lincRNA function. lincRNAs are thought to function in many different ways including cotranscriptional regulation by either interacting with factors or transcribing through a regulatory region, the *cis* or *trans* regulation of gene expression, interaction with RNA-binding factors, or initiating posttranscriptional regulation via binding with other RNA transcripts. In addition, there are believed to be more functions that have yet to be discovered. Adapted from: Ulitsky I, Bartel DP. 2013. lincRNAs: genomics, evolution, and mechanisms. Cell 154:26-46.

The resulting RNA-Seq reads were aligned to lincRNAs annotated from three recent studies of zebrafish lincRNAs and their loci, and several candidate lincRNA were elucidated (161, 169, 170). The lincRNA of interest were differentially expressed when zebrafish were infected with *P. aeruginosa*. To validate the RNA-Seq data, an identical experiment was run to mirror the *P. aeruginosa* infection from the RNA-Seq experiment. Zebrafish were infected with P. aeruginosa at 48 hpf and RNA was collected at 3, 6, and 9 hpi. The RNA was then converted to cDNA and qPCR was performed. Initially a panel of inflammatory cytokines was profiled to confirm innate immune response to P. *aeruginosa*, which resulted in a strong, significant upregulation in all cytokines assayed across the majority of timepoints. Next, the expression of the candidate lincRNAs, all of which are not characterized in any species, was measured. Linc-mettl3 was found to be significantly upregulated at 3 hpi but not at 6 hpi, which did not corroborate the RNA-Seq data. Although linc-mettl3 did not validate the RNA-Seq data, linc-cyb5a and linczgc:113057_2 showed statistically significant trends that mirrored the RNA-Seq data. Interestingly, linc-zgc:113057_2 was found to have increased almost 34-fold in the qPCR analysis, which is an approximately 32 fold increase compared to the RNA-Seq data. Furthermore, it was found that linc-zgc:113057_2 has a neighboring protein coding gene, zgc:113057, which is differentially expressed at 3 and 9 hpi. These findings help to not only validate the RNA-Seq data, but also to our knowledge this is the first time that lincRNAs have been shown to be modulated during bacterial infection in zebrafish and among only a few in other animal models. There is no cure for CF and bacterial infections are still difficult to control, but these results inform new hypotheses for future experiments that could potentially produce novel CF treatments and bacterial therapies.

3.2. Materials and methods

3.2.1. Zebrafish care and maintenance

The zebrafish were maintained in agreement with the guidelines established by the University of Maine Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC). Zebrafish embryos were collected at the one-cell stage of development from natural spawns of adult AB zebrafish. They were kept at 28 °C on a 16 hour light and 8 hour dark cycle. The zebrafish were grown in egg water (60 mg/L Instant Ocean sea salts), which was changed daily. Deceased zebrafish were collected with a plastic pipette and disposed of daily. Unused zebrafish, along with all fish at the end of each experiment, were euthanized by immersion in a lethal dose of tricaine followed by proper disposal.

3.2.2. Bacterial preparation

P. aeruginosa strain PA14 (p67T1) was used for all infections (Singer et al., 2010). PA14 (p67T1) contains a constitutive plasmid-encoded RFP variant of d-Tomato, which was engineered by (192). Bacterial colonies were grown on 15 g/L bacteriological agar (Affymetrix, Cleveland, OH) combined with 25 g/L LB (Affymetrix, Cleveland, OH) supplemented with 750 µg of ampicillin/mL (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). Two days prior to infection bacteria were streaked out on the aforementioned plates and grown for 24 hours at 37 °C. The night before the infection experiment a single colony was picked using a p200 micropipettor tip and placed in a glass test tube containing 4 mL of 25 g/L LB broth (Affymetrix, Cleveland, OH) supplemented with 750 µg of ampicillin/mL (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). The test tube was placed in a shaking incubator (250 rpm) for 12-16 hours at 37 °C. The following morning a sample of the

bacterial culture was diluted 1:20 in a 1 mL cuvette with PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) and measured using a spectrometer at 600 nm. An OD of 1 was added to 25 mL of 25 g/L LB (Affymetrix, Cleveland, OH) supplemented with 750 µg of ampicillin/mL (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) in a 125 mL Erlenmeyer flask and placed on a shaking incubator (250 rpm) for 2-4 hours. The culture was then added to a 50 mL plastic conical tube and centrifuged at 5000 x g for 5 min at 4 °C. The supernatant was decanted and the pellet was resuspended and washed in 3 ml of PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY). This step was repeated 3 times and was then resuspended in 2 mL of PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY). The culture was then decanted into a 5 mL syringe (BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ) connected to a 30 gauge x 1/2 needle (0.3 mm x 13 mm) (BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ) and expelled into a sterile 15 mL conical tube. This step was repeated twice. 50 μ L of the bacterial culture was diluted 20x into 950 μ L of PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) into a clear plastic cuvette. The cuvette was read at 600 nm in a spectrophotometer. Bacterial cultures were diluted in PBS (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) and 50 µL of 5% phenol red (PR) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) to achieve a 50 CFU/embryo injection. PR was used to visualize the injection into the embryo.

3.2.3. Bacterial injection

The zebrafish were dechorionated manually using style 5 Dumont tweezers (Electron Microscopy Sciences, Hatfield, PA) at 2 days post fertilization (2dpf). Embryos were then anesthetized in 4 mg/mL Tricaine solution (Western Chemical, Ferndale, WA) and lined up on a 3% agar gel petri dish. *P. aeruginosa* was then injected into the embryo's Duct of Cuvier with 3 nL of *P. aeruginosa* strain PA14 (p67T1) to a final concentration of 50 CFU/embryo. The LD₅₀ of PA14 (p67T1) was determined previously to be 50 CFU/embryo. This concentration resulted in 50% mortality by 48 hpi (177). Injection was done using a MPPI-2 microinjection apparatus (Applied Scientific Instruments, Eugene, OR) using pulled microcapillary needles (Sutter Instruments, Novato, CA). All embryos were screened with a Zeiss fluorescence screening microscope (Carl Zeiss AG, Oberkochen, Germany) for Texas Red fluorescence. Any embryos that were improperly injected and did not fluoresce red were removed and euthanized according to IACUC protocol with a lethal dose of Tricaine (Western Chemical, Ferndale, WA). Post injection, the zebrafish embryos were maintained at 28 °C.

3.2.4. RT-qPCR primer design

Primers of candidate lincRNAs were designed using Integrated DNA Technologies (IDT) PrimerQuest Tool. Primers were diluted to 10μ M. The sequences are listed in Table 3.1.

Primer Name	Forward Sequence	
linc-mettl3	AGAAGATCCTCTGCGCTTTAC	C

Table	3.1.	RT-qP	CR	lincRNA	primers
-------	------	-------	----	---------	---------

Name		
linc-mettl3	AGAAGATCCTCTGCGCTTTAC	CTTCACTCACTACAGCAGTC
		TC
linc-	AGTTCATGTTAGAGCAGGTAC	GACTTGCAGCAACCAATACA
zgc:158317	AA	С
zgc:113057_2	GGACTGTGCATTCTGGGTAATC	CCTTCTGATGCCTTTGCTTTG
linc-cyb5a	GACGAGTGACAGAGAACATCA	CACAGACCAAACAAACCAA
	А	GAG
linc-	CATCGCCACTCAGACAATCA	TCCAGAACAACTTCACCTAC
loc555288		AC
linc-	CATTCAGATCATCCTCAGATCC	GTACTGGCTCACTGTCTTGTT
zgc:113057_2	С	

Reverse Sequence

3.2.5. **RT-qPCR**

Total RNA was isolated from infected embryos at 3, 6, and 9 hours post infection (hpi). Ten fish per treatment were homogenized in a Bullet Blender (Next Advance, Averille Park, NY) in 200 µL Trizol (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) in separate 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tubes containing two 3.5 mm stainless steel beads (Next Advance, Averille Park, NY). All treatment groups were prepared in triplicate. RNA was isolated using the Direct-Zol Miniprep Plus kit (Zymo Research, Irvine, CA). RNA was then converted into cDNA via the iScript Reverse Transcriptase Supermix for RT-qPCR kit (Bio Rad, Hercules, CA). The cDNA synthesis was performed with 500 µg of RNA sample per replicate. After the conclusion of the cDNA synthesis the samples were diluted with 180 µL of nuclease-free water. RT-qPCR was done utilizing PerfeCTa SYBR Green FastMix (Quanta Biosciences, Gaithersburg, MD). RT-qPCR was performed with a CFX96 Real-Time System (Bio Rad, Hercules, CA). Error bars represent SEM. The data represent three independent trials and statistical significance was determined by an unpaired t test (GraphPad Prism 6, La Jolla, CA).

3.3. Results

3.3.1. Determination of candidate lincRNAs from RNA-Seq data

The expression of lincRNAs was examined by aligning RNA-Seq reads to catalogs of lincRNA loci (161, 169, 170). This present study focused on the differential expression of zebrafish lincRNAs in fish infected with *P. aeruginosa* alone, i.e. without *cftr* KD or arsenic exposure. This subset of the RNA-Seq was examined to elucidate lincRNAs that play a role in infection in order to find potential targets for improving *P*.

aeruginosa clearance. The loci elucidated from the three references listed were cross referenced with the RNA-Seq data, and a small subset of the lincRNAs showed significant dysregulation during *P. aeruginosa* infection, including: linc-mettl3, linczgc:113057_2, linc-zgc:158317, linc-cyb5a, and linc-loc555288 (Figure 3.2a.). These genes were chosen based on their strong log₂ fold change and a P value and discovery rate (FDR) below the 0.05 threshold (Figure 3.2b.).



Figure 3.2. Five differentially expressed lincRNAs identified in zebrafish infected with 50 CFU/embryo at the 48 hpi. (a) A MA plot represents expression data of the lincRNAs found in Ulitsky et al. (169). Each dot represents a different lincRNA with the red dots representing lincRNAs that have a P value and FDR below 0.05. The plot displays the log₂ fold change on the y-axis and the mean expression on the x-axis. (b) The lincRNA represented above as red dots are listed with their log₂ fold change, P value, and FDR (false discovery rate). A P value and FDR below 0.05 is considered statistically significant.

3.3.2. Three candidate lincRNAs are found to be protein-coding genes and one is neighboring a lincRNA of interest.

After examining current gene annotations of two candidate lincRNAs using the University of California Santa Cruz (UCSC) Genome Browser (200), both linczgc:158317 and linc-loc555288 were found to be protein-coding genes and were therefore removed from further consideration. linc-zgc:113057_2 was also determined to be a protein-coding gene named zgc:113057, which has a neighboring lincRNA called linc-zgc:113057_2 (Figure 3.2). Therefore, linc-zgc:113057_2 was kept as a candidate lincRNA with the corrected loci. In addition, it was found that linc-zgc:113057_2 is very strongly upregulated during *P. aeruginosa* infection when compared to PBS injected zebrafish. zgc:113057_2 was not found to be significantly dysregulated during *P. aeruginosa* infection.



Figure 3.3. The coordinates for linc-zgc:113057_2 taken from Ulitsky et al. were determined to yield a protein-coding gene named zgc:113057 (2011). A neighboring lincRNA, linc-zgc:113057_2 was found relatively close to zgc:113057 on chromosome 7 and was subsequently added to the list of candidate lincRNAs. In addition, in the second expression profile that linc-zgc:113057_2 appears to be strongly differentially expressed during *P*. *aeruginosa* (labeled at PA above) infection when compared to the first row showing expression during a PBS injection (control). Zgc:113057 does not appear to be differentially regulated during *P*. *aeruginosa* infection.

3.3.3. Inflammatory cytokines are significantly and strongly upregulated during *P. aeruginosa* infection

After determination of candidate lincRNAs, zebrafish were infected with P. aeruginosa at 48 hpi to mirror the design of the RNA-seq bacterial injections. This was done to both validate the RNA-Seq expression data and to further characterize the candidate lincRNAs. To verify that the zebrafish were properly infected and displayed a characteristic innate immune response, a panel of inflammatory cytokines were profiled via RT-qPCR (Figure 3.4.). IL-1, Serum-amyloid A (SAA), CXCL8-L1, CXCL8-L2 (CXCL8-L1 and CXCL8-L2 are homologues in the zebrafish and are referred to as IL-8 in humans), and tumor necrosis factor α (TNF α) were found and a characteristic expression profile was observed. All 5 of the cytokines displayed strong and significant upregulation of expression at 3, 6, and 9 hpi with the exception of CXCL8-L1. CXCL8-L1did not have a significant change in expression at 9 hpi and, although still significant, it did not display a relatively large fold change at 6 hpi when compared to 3 hpi. The strong and significant upregulation of the inflammatory cytokines showed that a systemic bacterial infection was achieved. In addition, once the infection was confirmed, the expression of the candidate lincRNAs could be assayed.



Figure 3.4. A panel of inflammatory cytokines were significantly upregulated in response to *P. aeruginosa* infection. RT-qPCR was used to characterize the innate immune response of zebrafish embryos to *P. aeruginosa* infection at 6 hpi. All assayed cytokines showed statistically significant upregulation at 3 and 6 hpi, characteristic of the innate immune response to bacterial infection. All experiments are representative of 3 biological replicates. Statistical analyses were performed with the unpaired t test. Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

3.3.4. Candidate lincRNAs validate RNA-Seq expression data

After the expression profile of inflammatory cytokines was shown to be characteristic of bacterial infection, the candidate lincRNAs were profiled via RT-qPCR (Figure 3.5.). linc-mettl3 was not significantly differentially expressed by RT-qPCR at 6 hpi, but was found to trend toward downregulation, as was found in the RNA-Seq data. In addition, linc-mettl3 was significantly increased at 3 hpi during *P. aeruginosa* infection, which was contrary to the RNA-Seq data. linc-cyb5a was significantly increased at 6 hpi during infection, with a fold change nearly identical to the RNA-Seq fold change. Lastly, linc-zgc:113057_2 was found to be very strongly upregulated at 3, 6, and 9 hpi, with a greater that 30-fold increase over PBS injection.



Figure 3.5. Candidate lincRNAs show disregulation consistent with RNA-Seq. Wild-type zebrafish embryos were infection with 50 CFU/embryo of *P. aeruginosa* at 48 hpi. RNA was isolated at 3, 6. and 9 hpi and then converted to cDNA. RT-qPCR was run to assay the relative expression of the candidate lincRNAs in relation to the RNA-Seq data. (a) linc-mettl3 displays a trend toward downregulation during *P. aeruginosa* infection but this is not significant. In addition, linc-mettl3 is showing the opposite trend

at 3 hpi. (b) linc-cyb5a shows a significant decrease in expression during infection at 6 hpi with a log fold change that is similar to the RNA-Seq log fold change. (c) linc-zgc:113057_2 expression is very strongly upregulated during infection, with a greater than 30-fold induction at 6 hpi. (d) A table showing the log fold change of the RNA-Seq alongside the qPCR log fold change. All experiments are representative of 3 biological replicates. Statistical analyses were performed with the unpaired t test. Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

3.4. Discussion

Expression patterns of lincRNAs previously annotated by Ulitsky et al, Pauli et al, and Kaushik et al. from the RNA-Seq experiment were analyzed to investigate their potential roles in the innate immune response (161, 169, 170). We plotted the expression data from the RNA-Seq experiment using an MA plot and thresholds for P values and FDR, and found five lincRNAs that were differentially expressed during *P. aeruginosa* infection. Three of the candidate lincRNAs were found to be protein-coding genes. One was found to be the protein-coding gene zgc:113057, which interestingly had a neighboring lincRNA called linc-zgc:113057_2. We subsequently added the newly discovered lincRNA to our list of candidate lincRNAs.

The fact that these two genes of similar name are located relatively close to each other on chromosome 7 is interesting and generates new hypotheses for future studies. It would be interesting to determine if linc-zgc:113057_2 is acting as a promoter or co-transcriptional regulator of zgc:113057, which is one of the many potential functions of

lincRNAs (153). It may also prove to be beneficial to find a protein-coding gene with which lincRNAs are associated, since lincRNAs are not well conserved from species to species. This fact makes it difficult to predict that a specific lincRNA in one species will have a similar function or even be present in another species. Although this may be the case for the lincRNAs of interest here, the function of lincRNAs, rather than their sequence or identity, is more likely to be conserved. Therefore, it may be beneficial to show a relationship between a lincRNA and protein-coding gene, because the protein-coding gene is more likely to be conserved (153, 201). In addition, if a relationship between a lincRNA in another species if the protein-coding gene were to be located first.

To validate the RNA-Seq expression data we aimed to duplicate the *P*. *aeruginosa* infection portion of the RNA-Seq experiment. To make sure that we produced a proper systemic infection we performed RT-qPCR on a panel of inflammatory cytokines including IL-1, SAA, CXCL8-L1, CXCL8-L2, and TNF α . These cytokines are important in the initial innate immune response to bacterial infection and were all shown to be strongly upregulated in our study at the 6 hpi timepoint, as expected (108, 147, 202, 203). The reduction of CXCL8-L1 expression was also expected as CXCL8-L1 is known to be an early marker of bacterial infection, since it is involved in neutrophil chemotaxis. In CF patients it is known to be consistently upregulated and therefore yields chronic inflammation and neutrophil presence, but in non-CF individuals CXCL8-L1 should eventually decrease after bacterial clearance to maintain proper inflammation levels (6). In addition, CXCL8-L1 may be decreased at 6 and 9 hpi because its homologue, CXCL8-12 is more actively upregulated at that time instead of CXCL8-L1. No matter the case, the significant upregulation of the inflammatory cytokines at 6 hpi was measured as expected, confirming the presence of systemic infection in the zebrafish embryos.

Candidate lincRNAs showed significant differential expression at 6 hpi during *P*. *aeruginosa* infection when compared to PBS injections. linc-mettl3 displayed a trend toward downregulation at 6 hpi, but this failed to be statistically significant. linc-cyb5a was significantly downregulated during *P*. *aeruginosa* infection and yielded a log fold change that was nearly identical to the RNA-Seq expression data. In addition, linc-zgc:113057_2 was significantly dysregulated at 6 hpi with a greater than 30-fold induction in *P*. *aeruginosa*-infected zebrafish compared to control zebrafish. These data are exciting because they not only validate the RNA-Seq but they also show a fold-induction greater than expected. This is particularly interesting because linc-RNAs are known for being expressed at very low levels (163, 164). The highest significant expression of lincRNA in the RNA-Seq was linc-zgc:113057_2 with a 2.4 log fold increase over controls. Our finding of a 32-log fold increase of linc-zgc:113057_2 during infection is exciting as it suggests that this is playing a key role in immunity and could potentially lead to improved bacterial therapies.

To further elucidate the function of linc-zgc:113057_2, its expression can be knocked down in the zebrafish prior to challenging the zebrafish with *P. aeruginosa* infection. By utilizing locked nucleic acid (LNA) technology (Exiqon, MD) we can KD linc-zgc:113057_2 and begin to characterize its function. After KD, RNA can be isolated for RT-qPCR analysis and linc-zgc:113057_2 KD can be confirmed. In addition, an

expression profile of cytokines can be analyzed to determine linc-zgc:113057_2 involvement in regulation of cytokine expression. Furthermore, a bacterial burden and respiratory burst assay along with a zebrafish survival experiment could be performed to understand if linc-zgc:113057_2 has a direct effect on bacterial burden, level of ROS, and zebrafish survival. Moreover, linc-zgc:113057_2 can be overexpressed after generation of a clone and the same experiments can be performed. Lastly, an *in situ* hybridization (ISH) can be conducted to determine the spatial expression of linc-zgc:113057_2 in the zebrafish embryo. ISH labels DNA or RNA, allowing visualization of the target through the use of a complementary probe.

In conclusion, five lincRNAs were found to be differentially regulated during *P*. *aeruginosa* infection in zebrafish embryos in a large-scale RNA-Seq experiment. The RNA-Seq made use of three publications to determine the loci of the lincRNAs (161, 169, 170). Three of the candidate lincRNAs were determined to be protein-coding, but one of them turned out to be zgc:113057, which had linc-zgc:113057_2 as a neighboring gene. This was interesting because lincRNA are known to act as regulators of proteincoding genes and may prove to be useful in locating linc-zgc:113057_2 or a functional orthologue in other species (153, 201). To validate the RNA-Seq, we repeated the infection with *P. aeruginosa* in zebrafish embryos exactly parallel to the method used for the RNA-Seq. We found a characteristic upregulation of inflammatory cytokines in response to bacterial infection. Furthermore, we validated the RNA-Seq expression data with linc-cyb5a and linc-zgc:113057_2 having statistically significant differential expression at 6 hpi. In addition, we found linc-zgc:113057_2 to be more strongly upregulated than previously expected and plan to characterize its function in infection and immunity. We suggest a series of experiments after KD or overexpression of linczgc:113057_2 followed by *P*. aeruginosa infection in zebrafish embryos.

In the early 2000s ncRNA were considered to be junk with no function, but now we are showing here that lincRNAs are being dysregulated during bacterial infection and miRNAs play a role in modulating the respiratory burst response to infection in CFTR morphant zebrafish. It is known that CF is incurable and CF patients have an average life expectancy of only 37 years, which is mostly due to uncontrollable, chronic bacterial infections. Therefore, it is important to continue the discovery and elucidation of ncRNA and their role in immunity to aid in the development of novel therapies for bacterial infection and cystic fibrosis.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. **Cutting GR.** 2015. Cystic fibrosis genetics: from molecular understanding to clinical application. Nature Reviews Genetics **16**:45-56.
- 2. **Davis PB.** 2006. Cystic fibrosis since 1938. Am J Respir Crit Care Med **173:**475-482.
- 3. Quinton LJ, Jones MR, Simms BT, Kogan MS, Robson BE, Skerrett SJ, Mizgerd JP. 2007. Functions and regulation of NF-kappaB RelA during pneumococcal pneumonia. J Immunol **178:**1896-1903.
- 4. **Drumm ML, Pope HA, Cliff WH, Rommens JM, Marvin SA, Tsui L-C, Collins FS, Frizzell RA, Wilson JM.** 1990. Correction of the cystic fibrosis defect in vitro by retrovirus-mediated gene transfer. Cell **62:**1227-1233.
- 5. Zielenski J, Rozmahel R, Bozon D, Kerem B-s, Grzelczak Z, Riordan JR, Rommens J, Tsui L-C. 1991. Genomic DNA sequence of the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) gene. Genomics 10:214-228.
- 6. **Cohen TS, Prince A.** 2012. Cystic fibrosis: a mucosal immunodeficiency syndrome. Nat Med **18:**509-519.
- 7. **Rowntree RK, Harris A.** 2003. The Phenotypic Consequences of CFTR Mutations. Annals of Human Genetics **67:**471-485.
- 8. **Bobadilla JL, Macek M, Fine JP, Farrell PM.** 2002. Cystic fibrosis: A worldwide analysis of CFTR mutations—correlation with incidence data and application to screening. Human Mutation **19:**575-606.
- 9. MacKenzie T, Gifford AH, Sabadosa KA, Quinton HB, Knapp EA, Goss CH, Marshall BC. 2014. Longevity of patients with cystic fibrosis in 2000 to 2010 and beyond: survival analysis of the Cystic Fibrosis Foundation patient registry. Ann Intern Med 161:233-241.
- Shwachman H, Leubner H, Catzel P. 1955. Mucoviscidosis. Adv Pediatr 7:249-323.

- 11. **Balfour-Lynn IM, Welch K.** 2014. Inhaled corticosteroids for cystic fibrosis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev doi:10.1002/14651858.CD001915.pub4:CD001915.
- Aris RM, Merkel PA, Bachrach LK, Borowitz DS, Boyle MP, Elkin SL, Guise TA, Hardin DS, Haworth CS, Holick MF, Joseph PM, O'Brien K, Tullis E, Watts NB, White TB. 2005. Guide to Bone Health and Disease in Cystic Fibrosis. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism 90:1888-1896.
- Stalvey MS, Clines GA. 2013. Cystic Fibrosis-Related Bone Disease: Insights Into a Growing Problem. Current opinion in endocrinology, diabetes, and obesity 20:547-552.
- 14. **Imrie C, Connett G, Hall R, Charnley R.** 2010. Enzyme supplementation in cystic fibrosis, chronic pancreatitis, pancreatic and periampullary cancer. Alimentary pharmacology & therapeutics **32:**1-25.
- 15. Wilschanski M, Novak I. 2013. The cystic fibrosis of exocrine pancreas. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine **3**:a009746.
- 16. Munck A, Alberti C, Colombo C, Kashirskaya N, Ellemunter H, Fotoulaki M, Houwen R, Robberecht E, Boizeau P, Wilschanski M. 2016. International prospective study of distal intestinal obstruction syndrome in cystic fibrosis: Associated factors and outcome. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 15:531-539.
- 17. **Borowitz D, Baker RD, Stallings V.** 2002. Consensus report on nutrition for pediatric patients with cystic fibrosis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr **35**:246-259.
- 18. **Reid DW, Withers NJ, Francis L, Wilson JW, Kotsimbos TC.** 2002. Iron deficiency in cystic fibrosis: relationship to lung disease severity and chronic Pseudomonas aeruginosa infection. CHEST Journal **121**:48-54.
- 19. **Pond M, Morton A, Conway S.** 1996. Functional iron deficiency in adults with cystic fibrosis. Respiratory medicine **90:**409-413.
- 20. Gifford AH, Alexandru DM, Li Z, Dorman DB, Moulton LA, Price KE, Hampton TH, Sogin ML, Zuckerman JB, Parker HW, Stanton BA, O'Toole GA. 2014. Iron supplementation does not worsen respiratory health or alter the sputum microbiome in cystic fibrosis. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 13:311-318.

- Uijterschout L, Nuijsink M, Hendriks D, Vos R, Brus F. 2014. Iron deficiency occurs frequently in children with cystic fibrosis. Pediatric Pulmonology 49:458-462.
- 22. **Gifford A, Miller S, Jackson B, Hampton T, O'toole G, Stanton B, Parker H.** 2011. Iron and CF-related anemia: Expanding clinical and biochemical relationships. Pediatric pulmonology **46:**160-165.
- 23. **Machen TE.** 2006. Innate immune response in CF airway epithelia: hyperinflammatory? Am J Physiol Cell Physiol **291**:C218-230.
- 24. **Thomas J, Cook DJ, Brooks D.** 1995. Chest Physical Therapy Management of Patients with Cystic Fibrosis: A Meta-analysis. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine **151**:846-850.
- 25. Schneiderman JE, Wilkes DL, Atenafu EG, Nguyen T, Wells GD, Alarie N, Tullis E, Lands LC, Coates AL, Corey M, Ratjen F. 2014. Longitudinal relationship between physical activity and lung health in patients with cystic fibrosis. European Respiratory Journal **43**:817-823.
- 26. **Mantero M, Gramegna A, Pizzamiglio G, D'Adda A, Tarsia P, Blasi F.** 2017. Once daily aerosolised tobramycin in adult patients with cystic fibrosis in the management of Pseudomonas aeruginosa chronic infection. Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine **12:**2.
- 27. Chmiel JF, Davis PB. 2003. State of the art: why do the lungs of patients with cystic fibrosis become infected and why can't they clear the infection? Respir Res 4:8.
- 28. **Panguluri S, Gunda P, Debonnett L, Hamed K.** 2017. Economic Evaluation of Tobramycin Inhalation Powder for the Treatment of Chronic Pulmonary Pseudomonas aeruginosa Infection in Patients with Cystic Fibrosis. Clinical Drug Investigation doi:10.1007/s40261-017-0537-9.
- 29. Gangell C, Gard S, Douglas T, Park J, de Klerk N, Keil T, Brennan S, Ranganathan S, Robins-Browne R, Sly PD. 2011. Inflammatory responses to individual microorganisms in the lungs of children with cystic fibrosis. Clin Infect Dis 53:425-432.

- 30. Lewin LO, Byard PJ, Davis PB. 1990. Effect of Pseudomonas cepacia colonization on survival and pulmonary function of cystic fibrosis patients. J Clin Epidemiol **43**:125-131.
- 31. De Soyza A, Meachery G, Hester KL, Nicholson A, Parry G, Tocewicz K, Pillay T, Clark S, Lordan JL, Schueler S, Fisher AJ, Dark JH, Gould FK, Corris PA. 2010. Lung transplantation for patients with cystic fibrosis and Burkholderia cepacia complex infection: a single-center experience. J Heart Lung Transplant 29:1395-1404.
- 32. Waters V, Atenafu EG, Lu A, Yau Y, Tullis E, Ratjen F. 2013. Chronic Stenotrophomonas maltophilia infection and mortality or lung transplantation in cystic fibrosis patients. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 12:482-486.
- 33. Mesureur J, Feliciano JR, Wagner N, Gomes MC, Zhang L, Blanco-Gonzalez M, van der Vaart M, O'Callaghan D, Meijer AH, Vergunst AC. 2017. Macrophages, but not neutrophils, are critical for proliferation of Burkholderia cenocepacia and ensuing host-damaging inflammation. PLoS Pathog 13:e1006437.
- 34. **Davies JC, Alton E, Bush A.** 2007. Cystic fibrosis. BMJ-BRITISH MEDICAL JOURNAL **335**:1255-1259.
- 35. Wettlaufer J, Klingel M, Yau Y, Stanojevic S, Tullis E, Ratjen F, Waters V. 2017. Longitudinal study of Stenotrophomonas maltophilia antibody levels and outcomes in cystic fibrosis patients. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 16:58-63.
- 36. **Langton Hewer SC, Smyth AR.** 2014. Antibiotic strategies for eradicating Pseudomonas aeruginosa in people with cystic fibrosis. The Cochrane Library.
- 37. **Strateva T, Yordanov D.** 2009. Pseudomonas aeruginosa–a phenomenon of bacterial resistance. Journal of medical microbiology **58**:1133-1148.
- 38. **Trautner BW, Darouiche RO.** 2004. Catheter-associated infections: pathogenesis affects prevention. Archives of internal medicine **164**:842-850.
- Chamsaz EA, Mankoci S, Barton HA, Joy A. 2017. Nontoxic Cationic Coumarin Polyester Coatings Prevent Pseudomonas aeruginosa Biofilm Formation. ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces 9:6704-6711.

- 40. Lyczak JB, Cannon CL, Pier GB. 2002. Lung infections associated with cystic fibrosis. Clinical microbiology reviews 15:194-222.
- 41. **Pritt B, O'Brien L, Winn W.** 2007. Mucoid Pseudomonas in cystic fibrosis. American journal of clinical pathology **128:**32-34.
- 42. **Jones CJ, Wozniak DJ.** 2017. Psl Produced by Mucoid Pseudomonas aeruginosa Contributes to the Establishment of Biofilms and Immune Evasion. mBio **8:**e00864-00817.
- 43. **Twigg MS, Brockbank S, Lowry P, FitzGerald SP, Taggart C, Weldon S.** 2015. The role of serine proteases and antiproteases in the cystic fibrosis lung. Mediators of inflammation **2015**.
- 44. **Sagel SD, Sontag MK, Wagener JS, Kapsner RK, Osberg I, Accurso FJ.** 2002. Induced sputum inflammatory measures correlate with lung function in children with cystic fibrosis. The Journal of pediatrics **141**:811-817.
- 45. **Winstanley C, Fothergill JL.** 2009. The role of quorum sensing in chronic cystic fibrosis Pseudomonas aeruginosa infections. FEMS microbiology letters **290:**1-9.
- 46. **Girard G, Bloemberg GV.** 2008. Central role of quorum sensing in regulating the production of pathogenicity factors in Pseudomonas aeruginosa.
- 47. **Pesci EC, Pearson JP, Seed PC, Iglewski BH.** 1997. Regulation of las and rhl quorum sensing in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Journal of bacteriology **179:**3127-3132.
- 48. Bodelon G, Montes-Garcia V, Lopez-Puente V, Hill EH, Hamon C, Sanz-Ortiz MN, Rodal-Cedeira S, Costas C, Celiksoy S, Perez-Juste I, Scarabelli L, La Porta A, Perez-Juste J, Pastoriza-Santos I, Liz-Marzan LM. 2016. Detection and imaging of quorum sensing in Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilm communities by surface-enhanced resonance Raman scattering. Nat Mater 15:1203-1211.
- 49. Winstanley C, O'Brien S, Brockhurst MA. 2016. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Evolutionary Adaptation and Diversification in Cystic Fibrosis Chronic Lung Infections. Trends in Microbiology **24**:327-337.

- Heurlier K, Dénervaud V, Haas D. 2006. Impact of quorum sensing on fitness of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. International journal of medical microbiology 296:93-102.
- 51. O'Loughlin CT, Miller LC, Siryaporn A, Drescher K, Semmelhack MF, Bassler BL. 2013. A quorum-sensing inhibitor blocks Pseudomonas aeruginosa virulence and biofilm formation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 110:17981-17986.
- 52. Hoffman LR, Kulasekara HD, Emerson J, Houston LS, Burns JL, Ramsey BW, Miller SI. 2009. Pseudomonas aeruginosa lasR mutants are associated with cystic fibrosis lung disease progression. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 8:66-70.
- 53. **Marvig RL, Sommer LM, Molin S, Johansen HK.** 2015. Convergent evolution and adaptation of Pseudomonas aeruginosa within patients with cystic fibrosis. Nature genetics **47:**57-64.
- 54. **Diggle SP, Griffin AS, Campbell GS, West SA.** 2007. Cooperation and conflict in quorum-sensing bacterial populations. Nature **450**:411-414.
- 55. **Mund A, Diggle SP, Harrison F.** 2017. The fitness of Pseudomonas aeruginosa quorum sensing signal cheats is influenced by the diffusivity of the environment. mBio **8:**e00353-00317.
- 56. **Sandoz KM, Mitzimberg SM, Schuster M.** 2007. Social cheating in Pseudomonas aeruginosa quorum sensing. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **104:**15876-15881.
- 57. O'Brien S, Williams D, Fothergill JL, Paterson S, Winstanley C, Brockhurst MA. 2017. High virulence sub-populations in Pseudomonas aeruginosa long-term cystic fibrosis airway infections. BMC microbiology 17:30.
- Hood RD, Peterson SB, Mougous JD. 2017. From Striking Out to Striking Gold: Discovering that Type VI Secretion Targets Bacteria. Cell Host & Microbe 21:286-289.
- 59. **Nivaskumar M, Francetic O.** 2014. Type II secretion system: a magic beanstalk or a protein escalator. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research **1843**:1568-1577.

- 60. Costa TRD, Felisberto-Rodrigues C, Meir A, Prevost MS, Redzej A, Trokter M, Waksman G. 2015. Secretion systems in Gram-negative bacteria: structural and mechanistic insights. Nat Rev Micro 13:343-359.
- 61. Deng W, Marshall NC, Rowland JL, McCoy JM, Worrall LJ, Santos AS, Strynadka NC, Finlay BB. 2017. Assembly, structure, function and regulation of type III secretion systems. Nature Reviews Microbiology 15:323-337.
- 62. **Morihara K, Tsuzuki H.** 1977. Production of protease and elastase by Pseudomonas aeruginosa strains isolated from patients. Infection and immunity **15:**679-685.
- 63. Woods DE, Cryz SJ, Friedman R, Iglewski B. 1982. Contribution of toxin A and elastase to virulence of Pseudomonas aeruginosa in chronic lung infections of rats. Infection and Immunity **36:**1223-1228.
- 64. **Blackwood L, Stone R, Iglewski B, Pennington J.** 1983. Evaluation of Pseudomonas aeruginosa exotoxin A and elastase as virulence factors in acute lung infection. Infection and immunity **39:**198-201.
- 65. **Woo TE, Duong J, Jervis NM, Rabin HR, Parkins MD, Storey DG.** 2016. Virulence adaptations of Pseudomonas aeruginosa isolated from patients with non-cystic fibrosis bronchiectasis. Microbiology **162:**2126-2135.
- 66. **Jaffar-Bandjee MC, Lazdunski A, Bally M, Carrere J, Chazalette JP, Galabert C.** 1995. Production of elastase, exotoxin A and alkaline protease in sputa during pulmonary exacerbation of cystic fibrosis in patients chronically infected by Pseudomonas aeruginosa. J Clin Microbiol **33**.
- 67. **Firoved AM, Deretic V.** 2003. Microarray analysis of global gene expression in mucoid Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Journal of bacteriology **185**:1071-1081.
- 68. **Storey DG, Ujack EE, Rabin HR, Mitchell I.** 1998. Pseudomonas aeruginosa lasRTranscription Correlates with the Transcription of lasA, lasB, and toxA in Chronic Lung Infections Associated with Cystic Fibrosis. Infection and immunity **66**:2521-2528.
- 69. **Nguyen D, Singh PK.** 2006. Evolving stealth: genetic adaptation of Pseudomonas aeruginosa during cystic fibrosis infections. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **103:**8305-8306.

- 70. **Holm A, Vikström E.** 2014. Quorum sensing communication between bacteria and human cells: signals, targets, and functions. Frontiers in plant science **5**.
- 71. Liu PV. 1974. Extracellular toxins of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. J Infect Dis 130 Suppl:S94-99.
- 72. **Iglewski BH, Liu PV, Kabat D.** 1977. Mechanism of action of Pseudomonas aeruginosa exotoxin Aiadenosine diphosphate-ribosylation of mammalian elongation factor 2 in vitro and in vivo. Infect Immun **15:**138-144.
- 73. Erickson DL, Endersby R, Kirkham A, Stuber K, Vollman DD, Rabin HR, Mitchell I, Storey DG. 2002. Pseudomonas aeruginosa quorum-sensing systems may control virulence factor expression in the lungs of patients with cystic fibrosis. Infection and Immunity **70**:1783-1790.
- 74. **Michalska M, Wolf P.** 2015. Pseudomonas Exotoxin A: optimized by evolution for effective killing. Frontiers in microbiology **6**.
- 75. **Coburn B, Sekirov I, Finlay BB.** 2007. Type III secretion systems and disease. Clinical microbiology reviews **20:**535-549.
- 76. **Engel J, Balachandran P.** 2009. Role of Pseudomonas aeruginosa type III effectors in disease. Current opinion in microbiology **12**:61-66.
- 77. Morrow KA, Seifert R, Kaever V, Britain AL, Sayner SL, Ochoa CD, Cioffi EA, Frank DW, Rich TC, Stevens T. 2015. Heterogeneity of pulmonary endothelial cyclic nucleotide response to Pseudomonas aeruginosa ExoY infection. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology 309:L1199-L1207.
- Ochoa CD, Stevens T. 2012. Studies on the cell biology of interendothelial cell gaps. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology 302:L275-L286.
- 79. Sawa T, Shimizu M, Moriyama K, Wiener-Kronish JP. 2014. Association between Pseudomonas aeruginosa type III secretion, antibiotic resistance, and clinical outcome: a review. Critical Care 18:668.

- 80. **Brannon MK, Davis J, Mathias JR, Hall CJ, Emerson JC, Crosier PS, Huttenlocher A, Ramakrishnan L, Moskowitz SM.** 2009. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Type III secretion system interacts with phagocytes to modulate systemic infection of zebrafish embryos. Cellular microbiology **11**:755-768.
- 81. **Harrison F, McNally A, da Silva AC, Diggle SP.** 2016. The social evolution of siderophore production in Pseudomonas aeruginosa is environmentally determined. bioRxiv:095323.
- 82. **Meyer MP, Haworth C, Meyer JH, Commerford A.** 1996. A comparison of oral and intravenous iron supplementation in preterm infants receiving recombinant erythropoietin. The Journal of Pediatrics **129:**258-263.
- Meyer J-M, Stintzi A, De Vos D, Cornelis P, Tappe R, Taraz K, Budzikiewicz H. 1997. Use of siderophores to type pseudomonads: the three Pseudomonas aeruginosa pyoverdine systems. Microbiology 143:35-43.
- 84. Xiao R, Kisaalita WS. 1997. Iron acquisition from transferrin and lactoferrin by Pseudomonas aeruginosa pyoverdin. Microbiology **143:**2509-2515.
- 85. **Lamont IL, Beare PA, Ochsner U, Vasil AI, Vasil ML.** 2002. Siderophoremediated signaling regulates virulence factor production in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **99:**7072-7077.
- 86. **Sadikot RT, Blackwell TS, Christman JW, Prince AS.** 2005. Pathogen–host interactions in Pseudomonas aeruginosa pneumonia. American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine **171:**1209-1223.
- 87. Aali M, Moradi-Shahrbabak H, Moradi-Shahrbabak M, Sadeghi M, Yousefi AR. 2017. Association of the calpastatin genotypes, haplotypes, and SNPs with meat quality and fatty acid composition in two Iranian fat-and thin-tailed sheep breeds. Small Ruminant Research **149**:40-51.
- 88. **Drenkard E, Ausubel FM.** 2002. Pseudomonas biofilm formation and antibiotic resistance are linked to phenotypic variation. Nature **416**:740-743.
- 89. Oliver A, Canton R, Campo P, Baquero F, Blazquez J. 2000. High Frequency of hypermutable Pseudomonas aeruginosa in cystic fibrosis lung infection. Science 288.

- 90. Lam J, Chan R, Lam K, Costerton J. 1980. Production of mucoid microcolonies by Pseudomonas aeruginosa within infected lungs in cystic fibrosis. Infection and immunity **28:**546-556.
- 91. Henry RL, Mellis CM, Petrovic L. 1992. Mucoid Pseudomonas aeruginosa is a marker of poor survival in cystic fibrosis. Pediatr Pulmonol 12:158-161.
- 92. **Parad RB, Gerard CJ, Zurakowski D, Nichols DP, Pier GB.** 1999. Pulmonary Outcome in Cystic Fibrosis Is Influenced Primarily by Mucoid Pseudomonas aeruginosa Infection and Immune Status and Only Modestly by Genotype. Infection and Immunity **67:**4744-4750.
- 93. Staudinger BJ, Muller JF, Halldórsson S, Boles B, Angermeyer A, Nguyen D, Rosen H, Baldursson Ó, Gottfreðsson M, Guðmundsson GH, Singh PK. 2014. Conditions Associated with the Cystic Fibrosis Defect Promote Chronic Pseudomonas aeruginosa Infection. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine 189:812-824.
- Boyd A, Chakrabarty A. 1995. Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilms: role of the alginate exopolysaccharide. Journal of Industrial Microbiology & Biotechnology 15:162-168.
- 95. Worlitzsch D, Tarran R, Ulrich M, Schwab U, Cekici A, Meyer KC, Birrer P, Bellon G, Berger J, Weiss T. 2002. Effects of reduced mucus oxygen concentration in airway Pseudomonas infections of cystic fibrosis patients. The Journal of clinical investigation 109:317.
- 96. Singh PK, Schaefer AL, Parsek MR, Moninger TO, Welsh MJ, Greenberg EP. 2000. Quorum-sensing signals indicate that cystic fibrosis lungs are infected with bacterial biofilms. Nature 407.
- 97. **Musk DJ, Banko DA, Hergenrother PJ.** 2005. Iron salts perturb biofilm formation and disrupt existing biofilms of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Chemistry & biology **12**:789-796.
- 98. **Moreau-Marquis S, Stanton BA, O'Toole GA.** 2008. Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilm formation in the cystic fibrosis airway. Pulmonary pharmacology & therapeutics **21:**595-599.

- 99. Hengzhuang W, Song Z, Ciofu O, Onsøyen E, Rye PD, Høiby N. 2016. OligoG CF-5/20 disruption of mucoid Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilm in a murine lung infection model. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy 60:2620-2626.
- Crull MR, Ramos KJ, Caldwell E, Mayer-Hamblett N, Aitken ML, Goss CH. 2016. Change in Pseudomonas aeruginosa prevalence in cystic fibrosis adults over time. BMC Pulmonary Medicine 16:176.
- 101. O'Malley YQ, Reszka KJ, Rasmussen GT, Abdalla MY, Denning GM, Britigan BE. 2003. The Pseudomonas secretory product pyocyanin inhibits catalase activity in human lung epithelial cells. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology 285:L1077-L1086.
- 102. **Parker D, Prince A.** 2011. Type I interferon response to extracellular bacteria in the airway epithelium. Trends Immunol **32:**582-588.
- 103. Carrigan SO, Junkins R, Yang YJ, Macneil A, Richardson C, Johnston B, Lin TJ. 2010. IFN regulatory factor 3 contributes to the host response during Pseudomonas aeruginosa lung infection in mice. J Immunol 185:3602-3609.
- 104. **Pier GB, Grout M, Zaidi TS, Olsen JC, Johnson LG, Yankaskas JR, Goldberg JB.** 1996. Role of mutant CFTR in hypersusceptibility of cystic fibrosis patients to lung infections. Science **271**.
- 105. Pier GB, Grout M, Zaidi TS. 1997. Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator is an epithelial cell receptor for clearance of Pseudomonas aeruginosa from the lung. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 94:12088-12093.
- 106. Schroeder TH, Lee MM, Yacono PW, Cannon CL, Gerçeker AA, Golan DE, Pier GB. 2002. CFTR is a pattern recognition molecule that extracts Pseudomonas aeruginosa LPS from the outer membrane into epithelial cells and activates NF-κB translocation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 99:6907-6912.
- 107. Bergin DA, Hurley K, Mehta A, Cox S, Ryan D, O'Neill SJ, Reeves EP, McElvaney NG. 2013. Airway inflammatory markers in individuals with cystic fibrosis and non-cystic fibrosis bronchiectasis. J Inflamm Res 6:1-11.

- 108. Van Heeckeren AM, Schluchter MD, Drumm ML, Davis PB. 2004. Role of Cftr genotype in the response to chronic Pseudomonas aeruginosa lung infection in mice. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology 287:L944-L952.
- 109. **Cantin A, North S, Fells G, Hubbard R, Crystal R.** 1987. Oxidant-mediated epithelial cell injury in idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis. Journal of Clinical Investigation **79:**1665.
- 110. Moskwa P, Lorentzen D, Excoffon KJ, Zabner J, McCray Jr PB, Nauseef WM, Dupuy C, Bánfi B. 2007. A novel host defense system of airways is defective in cystic fibrosis. American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine 175:174-183.
- 111. **Kindt T, Goldsby R, Kuby B.** 2007. Immunology, Sixth. New York W H Freeman and Company.
- 112. **Rada B.** 2017. Interactions between Neutrophils and Pseudomonas aeruginosa in Cystic Fibrosis. Pathogens **6**:10.
- 113. **Stoiber W, Obermayer A, Steinbacher P, Krautgartner W-D.** 2015. The Role of Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) in the Formation of Extracellular Traps (ETs) in Humans. Biomolecules **5:**702-723.
- 114. **Moriguchi K, Ohno N.** 2014. Electron microscopic identification of hydrogen peroxide detected in fixed human polymorphonuclear leukocytes during phagocytosis. Okajimas Folia Anat Jpn **90:**97-100.
- 115. **Lambeth JD.** 2004. NOX enzymes and the biology of reactive oxygen. Nat Rev Immunol **4**:181-189.
- 116. **Robinson JM.** 2008. Reactive oxygen species in phagocytic leukocytes. Histochemistry and Cell Biology **130**:281-297.
- Segal BH, Grimm MJ, Khan ANH, Han W, Blackwell TS. 2012. Regulation of innate immunity by NADPH oxidase. Free Radical Biology and Medicine 53:72-80.

- 118. **Krantz C, Janson C, Hollsing A, Alving K, Malinovschi A.** 2017. Exhaled and nasal nitric oxide in relation to lung function, blood cell counts and disease characteristics in cystic fibrosis. Journal of Breath Research **11**:026001.
- 119. Meng QH, Springall DR, Bishop AE, Morgan K, Evans TJ, Habib S, Gruenert DC, Gyi KM, Hodson ME, Yacoub MH, Polak JM. 1998. Lack of inducible nitric oxide synthase in bronchial epithelium: a possible mechanism of susceptibility to infection in cystic fibrosis. J Pathol 184:323-331.
- 120. Kelley TJ, Drumm ML. 1998. Inducible nitric oxide synthase expression is reduced in cystic fibrosis murine and human airway epithelial cells. Journal of Clinical Investigation **102**:1200-1207.
- 121. Grandvaux N, Mariani M, Fink K. 2015. Lung epithelial NOX/DUOX and respiratory virus infections. Clinical Science **128**:337-347.
- 122. Brothers KM, Gratacap RL, Barker SE, Newman ZR, Norum A, Wheeler RT. 2013. NADPH oxidase-driven phagocyte recruitment controls Candida albicans filamentous growth and prevents mortality. PLoS Pathog 9:e1003634.
- 123. **Kuijpers T, Lutter R.** 2012. Inflammation and repeated infections in CGD: two sides of a coin. Cell Mol Life Sci **69:**7-15.
- 124. Klebanoff SJ. 2005. Myeloperoxidase: friend and foe. J Leukoc Biol 77:598-625.
- 125. **Haase VH.** 2015. Inflammation and hypoxia in the kidney: friends or foes? Kidney international **88:**213-215.
- 126. **Drescher B, Bai F.** 2013. Neutrophil in viral infections, friend or foe? Virus Research **171:**1-7.
- 127. Pohl K, Hayes E, Keenan J, Henry M, Meleady P, Molloy K, Jundi B, Bergin DA, McCarthy C, McElvaney OJ, White MM, Clynes M, Reeves EP, McElvaney NG. 2014. A neutrophil intrinsic impairment affecting Rab27a and degranulation in cystic fibrosis is corrected by CFTR potentiator therapy. Blood 124:999-1009.
- 128. Kruger P, Saffarzadeh M, Weber ANR, Rieber N, Radsak M, von Bernuth H, Benarafa C, Roos D, Skokowa J, Hartl D. 2015. Neutrophils: Between Host Defence, Immune Modulation, and Tissue Injury. PLOS Pathogens 11:e1004651.
- 129. Laval J, Ralhan A, Hartl D. 2016. Neutrophils in cystic fibrosis. Biological chemistry **397:**485-496.
- 130. **Tirouvanziam R.** 2006. Neutrophilic inflammation as a major determinant in the progression of cystic fibrosis. Drug News Perspect **19:**609-614.
- 131. Mayer-Hamblett N, Aitken ML, Accurso FJ, Kronmal RA, Konstan MW, Burns JL, Sagel SD, Ramsey BW. 2007. Association between pulmonary function and sputum biomarkers in cystic fibrosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 175:822-828.
- 132. Tirouvanziam R, Gernez Y, Conrad CK, Moss RB, Schrijver I, Dunn CE, Davies ZA, Herzenberg LA, Herzenberg LA. 2008. Profound functional and signaling changes in viable inflammatory neutrophils homing to cystic fibrosis airways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:4335-4339.
- 133. Laval J, Touhami J, Herzenberg LA, Conrad C, Taylor N, Battini JL, Sitbon M, Tirouvanziam R. 2013. Metabolic adaptation of neutrophils in cystic fibrosis airways involves distinct shifts in nutrient transporter expression. J Immunol 190:6043-6050.
- 134. Houston N, Stewart N, Smith DS, Bell SC, Champion AC, Reid DW. 2013. Sputum neutrophils in cystic fibrosis patients display a reduced respiratory burst. J Cyst Fibros 12:352-362.
- 135. Conese M, Castellani S, Lepore S, Palumbo O, Manca A, Santostasi T, Polizzi AM, Copetti M, Di Gioia S, Casavola V, Guerra L, Diana A, Montemurro P, Mariggio MA, Gallo C, Maffione AB, Carella M. 2014. Evaluation of genome-wide expression profiles of blood and sputum neutrophils in cystic fibrosis patients before and after antibiotic therapy. PLoS One 9:e104080.
- 136. Makam M, Diaz D, Laval J, Gernez Y, Conrad CK, Dunn CE, Davies ZA, Moss RB, Herzenberg LA, Herzenberg LA, Tirouvanziam R. 2009. Activation of critical, host-induced, metabolic and stress pathways marks neutrophil entry into cystic fibrosis lungs. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:5779-5783.

- 137. **Kingma P.** 2010. CFTR and Neutrophil function: our children may have the answers. . Pediatric Pulmonology **45:**1-76.
- 138. Zhou Y, Song K, Painter RG, Aiken M, Reiser J, Stanton BA, Nauseef WM, Wang G. 2013. Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator recruitment to phagosomes in neutrophils. J Innate Immun 5:219-230.
- 139. **Nauseef WM.** 2016. Neutrophils, from cradle to grave and beyond. Immunological Reviews **273:**5-10.
- 140. Painter RG, Valentine VG, Lanson NA, Jr., Leidal K, Zhang Q, Lombard G, Thompson C, Viswanathan A, Nauseef WM, Wang G, Wang G. 2006. CFTR Expression in human neutrophils and the phagolysosomal chlorination defect in cystic fibrosis. Biochemistry **45**:10260-10269.
- 141. Schwingshackl A, Moqbel R, Duszyk M. 2000. Involvement of ion channels in human eosinophil respiratory burst. Journal of allergy and clinical immunology 106:272-279.
- 142. Di A, Brown ME, Deriy LV, Li C, Szeto FL, Chen Y, Huang P, Tong J, Naren AP, Bindokas V. 2006. CFTR regulates phagosome acidification in macrophages and alters bactericidal activity. Nature cell biology **8**:933-944.
- 143. **Saba S, Soong G, Greenberg S, Prince A.** 2002. Bacterial stimulation of epithelial G-CSF and GM-CSF expression promotes PMN survival in CF airways. American journal of respiratory cell and molecular biology **27:**561-567.
- 144. Vandivier RW, Fadok VA, Hoffmann PR, Bratton DL, Penvari C, Brown KK, Brain JD, Accurso FJ, Henson PM. 2002. Elastase-mediated phosphatidylserine receptor cleavage impairs apoptotic cell clearance in cystic fibrosis and bronchiectasis. The Journal of clinical investigation 109:661.
- 145. **Nielsen MG, Lombard PJ, Schalk LF.** 2010. Assessment of arsenic concentrations in domestic well water, by town, in Maine 2005-09. US Geological Survey,
- 146. Lage CR, Nayak A, Kim CH. 2006. Arsenic ecotoxicology and innate immunity. Integrative and Comparative Biology **46**:1040-1054.

- 147. Nayak AS, Lage CR, Kim CH. 2007. Effects of low concentrations of arsenic on the innate immune system of the zebrafish (Danio rerio). Toxicol Sci 98:118-124.
- 148. Goodale BC, Rayack EJ, Stanton BA. 2017. Arsenic alters transcriptional responses to Pseudomonas aeruginosa infection and decreases antimicrobial defense of human airway epithelial cells. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol doi:10.1016/j.taap.2017.06.010.
- 149. **Bomberger JM, Coutermarsh BA, Barnaby RL, Stanton BA.** 2012. Arsenic promotes ubiquitinylation and lysosomal degradation of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) chloride channels in human airway epithelial cells. Journal of Biological Chemistry **287**:17130-17139.
- 150. Hermann AC, Kim CH. 2005. Effects of arsenic on zebrafish innate immune system. Marine Biotechnology **7:**494-505.
- 151. Hug C, Christiani DC, Kapur K, Biswas SK, Ibne Hasan MOS, Rodrigues EG, Islam F, Chin K, Mostofa MG, Quamruzzaman Q, Rahman M, Mazumdar M. 2015. Arsenic-Related Cystic Fibrosis, p A3338-A3338, B52 PEDIATRIC CYSTIC FIBROSIS doi:doi:10.1164/ajrccmconference.2015.191.1_MeetingAbstracts.A3338
- 10.1164/ajrccm-conference.2015.191.1_MeetingAbstracts.A3338. American Thoracic Society.
- 152. McKiernan PJ, Molloy K, Cryan SA, McElvaney NG, Greene CM. 2014. Long noncoding RNA are aberrantly expressed in vivo in the cystic fibrosis bronchial epithelium. The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology 52:184-191.
- 153. Ulitsky I, Bartel DP. 2013. lincRNAs: genomics, evolution, and mechanisms. Cell 154:26-46.
- 154. Bartel DP. 2004. MicroRNAs. Cell 116:281-297.
- Huang Y, Shen XJ, Zou Q, Wang SP, Tang SM, Zhang GZ. 2011. Biological functions of microRNAs: a review. Journal of physiology and biochemistry 67:129-139.

- 156. Winter J, Jung S, Keller S, Gregory RI, Diederichs S. 2009. Many roads to maturity: microRNA biogenesis pathways and their regulation. Nat Cell Biol 11:228-234.
- 157. **Melton C, Judson RL, Blelloch R.** 2010. Opposing microRNA families regulate self-renewal in mouse embryonic stem cells. Nature **463**:621-626.
- 158. **McKiernan PJ, Greene CM.** 2015. MicroRNA dysregulation in cystic fibrosis. Mediators of inflammation **2015**.
- 159. Hassan T, Carroll TP, Buckley PG, Cummins R, O'Neill SJ, McElvaney NG, Greene CM. 2014. miR-199a-5p silencing regulates the unfolded protein response in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and α1-antitrypsin deficiency. American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine 189:263-273.
- 160. McKiernan PJ, Greene CM. 2015. The Biology of Long Non-Coding RNA, p 21-42. In Greene CM (ed), MicroRNAs and Other Non-Coding RNAs in Inflammation doi:10.1007/978-3-319-13689-9_2. Springer International Publishing, Cham.
- 161. Pauli A, Valen E, Lin MF, Garber M, Vastenhouw NL, Levin JZ, Fan L, Sandelin A, Rinn JL, Regev A. 2012. Systematic identification of long noncoding RNAs expressed during zebrafish embryogenesis. Genome research 22:577-591.
- Lee JT. 2012. Epigenetic regulation by long noncoding RNAs. Science 338:1435-1439.
- 163. **Wu X, Sharp PA.** 2013. Divergent transcription: a driving force for new gene origination? Cell **155**:990-996.
- 164. Kowalczyk MS, Hughes JR, Garrick D, Lynch MD, Sharpe JA, Sloane-Stanley JA, McGowan SJ, De Gobbi M, Hosseini M, Vernimmen D, Brown JM, Gray NE, Collavin L, Gibbons RJ, Flint J, Taylor S, Buckle VJ, Milne TA, Wood WG, Higgs DR. 2012. Intragenic enhancers act as alternative promoters. Mol Cell 45:447-458.
- 165. **Guttman M, Rinn JL.** 2012. Modular regulatory principles of large non-coding RNAs. Nature **482**:339-346.

- 166. **Rinn JL, Chang HY.** 2012. Genome regulation by long noncoding RNAs. Annu Rev Biochem **81:**145-166.
- Wutz A. 2011. Gene silencing in X-chromosome inactivation: advances in understanding facultative heterochromatin formation. Nature Reviews Genetics 12:542-553.
- 168. Edwards CA, Ferguson-Smith AC. 2007. Mechanisms regulating imprinted genes in clusters. Current opinion in cell biology **19**:281-289.
- 169. Ulitsky I, Shkumatava A, Jan CH, Sive H, Bartel DP. 2011. Conserved function of lincRNAs in vertebrate embryonic development despite rapid sequence evolution. Cell 147:1537-1550.
- 170. Kaushik K, Leonard VE, Shamsudheen K, Lalwani MK, Jalali S, Patowary A, Joshi A, Scaria V, Sivasubbu S. 2013. Dynamic expression of long non-coding RNAs (lncRNAs) in adult zebrafish. PloS one 8:e83616.
- 171. Kanther M, Rawls JF. 2010. Host–microbe interactions in the developing zebrafish. Current opinion in immunology **22**:10-19.
- 172. **Goldsmith J, Jobin C.** 2012. Think small: zebrafish as a model system of human pathology. BioMed Research International **2012**.
- 173. **Trede NS, Langenau DM, Traver D, Look AT, Zon LI.** 2004. The use of zebrafish to understand immunity. Immunity **20**:367-379.
- 174. Vascotto SG, Beckham Y, Kelly GM. 1997. The zebrafish's swim to fame as an experimental model in biology. Biochemistry and cell biology **75**:479-485.
- 175. **Spence R, Gerlach G, Lawrence C, Smith C.** 2008. The behaviour and ecology of the zebrafish, Danio rerio. Biological Reviews **83**:13-34.
- Phelan PE, Mellon MT, Kim CH. 2005. Functional characterization of fulllength TLR3, IRAK-4, and TRAF6 in zebrafish (Danio rerio). Molecular immunology 42:1057-1071.

- Phennicie RT, Sullivan MJ, Singer JT, Yoder JA, Kim CH. 2010. Specific resistance to Pseudomonas aeruginosa infection in zebrafish is mediated by the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator. Infect Immun 78:4542-4550.
- 178. Gabor KA, Goody MF, Mowel WK, Breitbach ME, Gratacap RL, Witten PE, Kim CH. 2014. Influenza A virus infection in zebrafish recapitulates mammalian infection and sensitivity to anti-influenza drug treatment. Disease models & mechanisms 7:1227-1237.
- 179. Karginov FV, Hannon GJ. 2010. The CRISPR System: Small RNA-Guided Defense in Bacteria and Archaea. Molecular Cell **37**:7-19.
- 180. Hwang WY, Fu Y, Reyon D, Maeder ML, Tsai SQ, Sander JD, Peterson RT, Yeh JJ, Joung JK. 2013. Efficient genome editing in zebrafish using a CRISPR-Cas system. Nature biotechnology 31:227-229.
- 181. Doyon Y, McCammon JM, Miller JC, Faraji F, Ngo C, Katibah GE, Amora R, Hocking TD, Zhang L, Rebar EJ, Gregory PD, Urnov FD, Amacher SL. 2008. Heritable targeted gene disruption in zebrafish using designed zinc-finger nucleases. Nat Biotech 26:702-708.
- 182. Sander JD, Cade L, Khayter C, Reyon D, Peterson RT, Joung JK, Yeh J-RJ. 2011. Targeted gene disruption in somatic zebrafish cells using engineered TALENs. Nat Biotech 29:697-698.
- 183. Cermak T, Doyle EL, Christian M, Wang L, Zhang Y, Schmidt C, Baller JA, Somia NV, Bogdanove AJ, Voytas DF. 2011. Efficient design and assembly of custom TALEN and other TAL effector-based constructs for DNA targeting. Nucleic Acids Res 39:e82.
- 184. Bill BR, Petzold AM, Clark KJ, Schimmenti LA, Ekker SC. 2009. A Primer for Morpholino Use in Zebrafish. Zebrafish 6:69-77.
- 185. Mathias JR, Perrin BJ, Liu T-X, Kanki J, Look AT, Huttenlocher A. 2006. Resolution of inflammation by retrograde chemotaxis of neutrophils in transgenic zebrafish. Journal of leukocyte biology 80:1281-1288.

- Renshaw SA, Loynes CA, Trushell DM, Elworthy S, Ingham PW, Whyte MK. 2006. A transgenic zebrafish model of neutrophilic inflammation. Blood 108:3976-3978.
- Hermann AC, Millard PJ, Blake SL, Kim CH. 2004. Development of a respiratory burst assay using zebrafish kidneys and embryos. Journal of immunological methods 292:119-129.
- 188. **Goody MF, Peterman E, Sullivan C, Kim CH.** 2013. Quantification of the respiratory burst response as an indicator of innate immune health in zebrafish. Journal of visualized experiments: JoVE.
- Phennicie RT, Sullivan MJ, Singer JT, Yoder JA, Kim CH. 2010. Specific resistance to Pseudomonas aeruginosa infection in zebrafish is mediated by the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator. Infection and immunity 78:4542-4550.
- 190. Garcia DM, Baek D, Shin C, Bell GW, Grimson A, Bartel DP. 2011. Weak seed-pairing stability and high target-site abundance decrease the proficiency of lsy-6 and other microRNAs. Nat Struct Mol Biol 18:1139-1146.
- 191. Agarwal V, Bell GW, Nam J-W, Bartel DP. 2015. Predicting effective microRNA target sites in mammalian mRNAs. eLife 4:e05005.
- 192. Shaner NC, Campbell RE, Steinbach PA, Giepmans BN, Palmer AE, Tsien RY. 2004. Improved monomeric red, orange and yellow fluorescent proteins derived from Discosoma sp. red fluorescent protein. Nature biotechnology 22:1567-1572.
- 193. Waters VJ, Stanojevic S, Sonneveld N, Klingel M, Grasemann H, Yau YC, Tullis E, Wilcox P, Freitag A, Chilvers M, Ratjen FA. 2015. Factors associated with response to treatment of pulmonary exacerbations in cystic fibrosis patients. J Cyst Fibros 14:755-762.
- 194. Torphy TJ, Allen J, Cantin AM, Konstan MW, Accurso FJ, Joseloff E, Ratjen FA, Chmiel JF. 2015. Considerations for the Conduct of Clinical Trials with Antiinflammatory Agents in Cystic Fibrosis. A Cystic Fibrosis Foundation Workshop Report. Ann Am Thorac Soc 12:1398-1406.

- 195. **Dinwiddie R.** 2005. Anti-inflammatory therapy in cystic fibrosis. J Cyst Fibros 4 Suppl 2:45-48.
- Lands LC, Stanojevic S. 2016. Oral non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug therapy for lung disease in cystic fibrosis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 4:Cd001505.
- 197. **Frerichs C, Smyth A.** 2009. Treatment strategies for cystic fibrosis: what's in the pipeline? Expert Opin Pharmacother **10**:1191-1202.
- 198. Eden E, Navon R, Steinfeld I, Lipson D, Yakhini Z. 2009. GOrilla: a tool for discovery and visualization of enriched GO terms in ranked gene lists. BMC Bioinformatics 10:48.
- 199. **Knowles MR, Drumm M.** 2012. The influence of genetics on cystic fibrosis phenotypes. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine **2**:a009548.
- 200. Kent WJ, Sugnet CW, Furey TS, Roskin KM, Pringle TH, Zahler AM, Haussler D. 2002. The human genome broswer at UCSC. Genome Resourses 12:996 - 1006.
- 201. **Peschansky VJ, Wahlestedt C.** 2014. Non-coding RNAs as direct and indirect modulators of epigenetic regulation. Epigenetics **9:**3-12.
- 202. Derebe MG, Zlatkov CM, Gattu S, Ruhn KA, Vaishnava S, Diehl GE, MacMillan JB, Williams NS, Hooper LV. 2014. Serum amyloid A is a retinol binding protein that transports retinol during bacterial infection. Elife **3**:e03206.
- 203. Imanishi J, Kamiyama K, Iguchi I, Kita M, Sotozono C, Kinoshita S. 2000. Growth factors: importance in wound healing and maintenance of transparency of the cornea. Progress in Retinal and Eye Research 19:113-129.

APPENDICES

Appendix A.

Raw bacterial burden data



Figure A.1. Bacterial burden biological replicate 1. An increase in bacterial burden is observed in the zebrafish coinjected with control and miRNA-199 MOs compared to control fish. This is the opposite trend that is seen in Figure A.2. between these two experimental groups. These data were analyzed via ANOVA 4-factor analysis using JMP 8.01 (SAS, Cary, NC).

20	120	11	292	132	78	0	50	8	2	25	1	28	408	7	112	168	49	280	352
44	6	18	37	4	37	58	14	27	13	39	13	27	29	17	5	6	7	508	276
20	44	36	15	300	35	5	21	9	9	13	5	3	10	84	9	11	23	25	8
70	146	16	10	13	308	3	384	12	126	32	148	67	26	68	16	8	40	16	17
44	1312	116	232	18	13	824	216	10	308	544	312	54	87	13	33	95	304	6	
8	172	60	332	31	70	296	14	3	1192	90	139	212	122	436	68	168	78		
384	12	192	412	39	119	76	360	61	14	272	16	340	118	248	300	21	14	12	
97	33	15	11	144	0	34	80	24	200	15	118	11	19	47	110	17	4	96	66
	20 44 20 70 44 8 384 97	20 120 44 6 20 44 70 146 44 1312 8 172 384 12 97 33	20 120 11 44 6 18 20 44 36 70 146 16 44 1312 116 8 172 60 384 12 192 97 33 15	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	20 120 11 292 132 44 6 18 37 4 20 44 36 15 300 70 146 16 10 13 44 1312 116 232 131 84 1312 116 232 131 384 12 192 412 39 97 33 15 11 144	20 120 11 292 132 78 44 6 18 37 4 37 20 44 36 15 300 35 70 146 16 10 13 308 44 1312 116 232 18 13 8 172 60 332 31 70 384 12 192 412 39 119 97 33 15 11 144 0	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 384 12 192 412 39 119 76 97 33 15 11 144 0 34	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 21 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 384 44 1312 116 222 18 13 824 226 14 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 384 12 192 412 39 119 76 360 97 33 15 11 144 0 34 80	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 21 9 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 384 12 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 384 12 192 412 39 119 76 360 61 97 33 15 11 144 0 34 80 24	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 20 44 36 15 300 35 52 12 9 9 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 344 12 126 44 131 212 116 223 18 13 824 216 100 308 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 1192 384 12 192 412 39 119 76 360 61 14 97 33 15 11 144 0 34 80 24 200	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 20 44 36 15 300 35 52 12 9 9 13 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 384 12 126 32 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 308 544 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 1192 90 384 12 192 412 39 119 76 360 61 14 272 97 93 15 11 144 0 34 80 240 200 15	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 21 9 9 13 55 70 146 16 10 13 308 384 12 126 32 148 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 308 54 312 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 1192 90 139 384 12 192 412 39 119 76 360 61 14 27 16 97 33 15 11 44 0 34 80 240 200 15	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 20 44 36 15 300 35 52 19 9 13 58 37 70 146 16 10 13 308 384 12 126 32 148 67 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 308 541 312 544 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 1192 90 139 212 384 12 192 412 39 119 76 360 61 14 272 16 340 97 33 15 11 414 <th>20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 20 44 36 15 300 35 52 12 9 9 13 53 10 70 146 16 10 13 308 384 12 126 32 148 67 26 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 38 12 54 87 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 1192 90 139 212 122 344 12 192 412 39 119 76 360 61 14 272 16 340 118</th> <th>20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 7 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 17 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 12 19 9 13 5 3 10 84 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 384 12 126 32 148 67 26 68 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 308 54 412 54 67 26 68 41 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 308 544 412 54 87 48 8 172 60 332</th> <th>20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 7 112 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 17 5 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 12 9 9 13 5 3 10 84 9 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 384 12 126 32 148 67 68 16 44 1312 116 232 18 18 824 226 10 308 544 312 54 67 68 16 41312 16 032 31 70 296 14 3 1192 90 139 212 122 436 68 38</th> <th>20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 7 112 168 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 17 5 6 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 12 9 9 13 5 310 84 9 11 70 146 16 10 13 308 38 12 126 32 148 67 68 16 18 44 131 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 308 54 312 54 67 13 33 95 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 1192 90 139 212 122 <</th> <th>20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 7 112 168 49 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 17 5 6 7 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 12 9 9 13 5 310 84 9 11 23 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 384 12 126 21 148 67 26 68 16 8 40 44 1312 116 232 18 13 842 216 100 308 544 312 54 87 13 33 95 304 8 102 16 103 312 54 87 13 33 95 304 8 102 30 31 70 2</th> <th>20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 7 112 168 49 280 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 17 5 6 7 500 20 44 36 15 300 35 52 12 9 9 13 5 3 10 84 9 11 23 25 70 146 16 10 13 388 3 384 12 126 32 148 67 26 68 16 8 40 16 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 103 85 44 87 13 33 95 304 6 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 1192 40 118 118 218</th>	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 20 44 36 15 300 35 52 12 9 9 13 53 10 70 146 16 10 13 308 384 12 126 32 148 67 26 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 38 12 54 87 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 1192 90 139 212 122 344 12 192 412 39 119 76 360 61 14 272 16 340 118	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 7 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 17 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 12 19 9 13 5 3 10 84 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 384 12 126 32 148 67 26 68 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 308 54 412 54 67 26 68 41 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 308 544 412 54 87 48 8 172 60 332	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 7 112 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 17 5 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 12 9 9 13 5 3 10 84 9 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 384 12 126 32 148 67 68 16 44 1312 116 232 18 18 824 226 10 308 544 312 54 67 68 16 41312 16 032 31 70 296 14 3 1192 90 139 212 122 436 68 38	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 7 112 168 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 17 5 6 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 12 9 9 13 5 310 84 9 11 70 146 16 10 13 308 38 12 126 32 148 67 68 16 18 44 131 116 232 18 13 824 216 10 308 54 312 54 67 13 33 95 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 1192 90 139 212 122 <	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 7 112 168 49 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 17 5 6 7 20 44 36 15 300 35 5 12 9 9 13 5 310 84 9 11 23 70 146 16 10 13 308 3 384 12 126 21 148 67 26 68 16 8 40 44 1312 116 232 18 13 842 216 100 308 544 312 54 87 13 33 95 304 8 102 16 103 312 54 87 13 33 95 304 8 102 30 31 70 2	20 120 11 292 132 78 0 50 8 2 25 1 28 408 7 112 168 49 280 44 6 18 37 4 37 58 14 27 13 39 13 27 29 17 5 6 7 500 20 44 36 15 300 35 52 12 9 9 13 5 3 10 84 9 11 23 25 70 146 16 10 13 388 3 384 12 126 32 148 67 26 68 16 8 40 16 44 1312 116 232 18 13 824 216 103 85 44 87 13 33 95 304 6 8 172 60 332 31 70 296 14 3 1192 40 118 118 218

Table A.1. Bacterial burden biological replicate 1 raw data

Table A.2. Bacterial burden biological replicate 1 least square mean raw

data

Group	Least Sq Mean	Std Error
0,CT,CT	5.278726	0.441538
0,CT,CFTR	4.6140099	0.441538
0,CT,miR	6.5253556	0.453008
0,CFTR,miR	6.5159433	0.465422
10,CT,CT	4.1904388	0.441538
10,CT,CFTR	5.2169868	0.441538
10,CT,miR	6.3775371	0.453008
10,CFTR,miR	5.0285014	0.441538



Figure A.2. Bacterial burden biological replicate 2. Arsenic was shown to increase the bacterial burden in zebrafish when compared to zebrafish not exposed to arsenic. In addition, miRNA-199 and control coinjected zebrafish displayed a decreased bacterial burden when compared to control zebrafish. Conversely, zebrafish coinjected with CFTR and miRNA-199 MOs resulted in an increased burden when compared to fish coinjected with CFTR and control MOs. These data were analyzed via ANOVA 4-factor analysis using JMP 8.01 (SAS, Cary, NC).

0,CT,CT	15	189	2	7	8	7	2	38	4	11	45	7	3	2	5	46	1	3	3	12
0,CFTR,CT	1	107	1	32	4	6	6	2	6	5	1	5	67	12	7	208	1	7	11	8
0,CT,miR	120	10	9	3	322	186	26	174	97	432	480	182	148	15	16	272	248	230	1	14
0,CFTR,miR	240	54	182	107	138	29	4	4	1	1	1	1	2	4	1	1	3	2	1	1
10,CT,CT	6	24	0	13	142	2	3	2	30	2	21	9	5	7	127	82	1	2	5	17
10,CFTR,CT	5	88	24	3	18	1	4	82	1	1	5	3	2	27	14	1	1	5	2	300
10,CT,miR	24	160	1	1	1	10	1	35	1	1	43	1	1	1	1	6	13	169	211	153
10,CFTR,miR	30	7	8	57	210	1	300	400	5	96	62	280	1	56	200	46	1	63	106	50

Table A.3. Bacterial burden biological replicate 2 raw data

Table A.4. Bacterial burden biological replicate 2 least square mean raw

data

Group	Least Sq Mean	Std Error
0,CT,CT	3.2025257	0.503432
0,CT,CFTR	3.1774156	0.503432
0,CT,miR	3.3204366	0.503432
0,CFTR,miR	3.0468581	0.503432
10,CT,CT	5.9852581	0.503432
10,CT,CFTR	3.0063189	0.503432
10,CT,miR	3.2541185	0.503432
10,CFTR,miR	5.2666642	0.503432



Figure A.3. Bacterial burden biological replicate 3. No significance was observed when analyzing biological replicate 3. These data were analyzed via ANOVA 4-factor analysis using JMP 8.01 (SAS, Cary, NC).

Table A.5. Bacterial burden biological replicate 3 raw data

0,CT,CT	2	5	7 1	2 .	1 2	6	3	15	87	2	1	3	5	8	2	15	38	2	30	24
0,CFTR,CT	3	7	6 11	c :	3 4	17	128	2	3	2	56	4	1	2	15	6	76	94	16	2
0,CT,miR	2	:	3 1	4 ·	1 2	26	23	8	35	11	6	3	10	3	5	2	1	6	1	9
0,CFTR,miR	1	:	2	2 :	3 1	2	1	2	2	67	216	8	1	2	6	1	20	27	2	1
10,CT,CT	104	:	2	1 4	7 1	2	64	9	2	57	118	18	83	99	94	60	7	4	2	68
10,CFTR,CT	2		1 18	6 3	2 2	3	3	10	9	3	4	9	5	6	2	2	66	288	36	73
10,CT,miR	5	:	2	4 ·	1 2	5	2	6	2	34	3	4	9	3	3	52	27	2	41	1
10,CFTR,miR	7		2 .	4 :	2 1	2	3	2	41	101	17	129	30	290	2	2	2	2	2	2

Group	Least Sq Mean	Std Error
0,CT,CT	3.0694181	0.429451
0,CT,CFTR	3.5895205	0.429451
0,CT,miR	4.197565	0.429451
0,CFTR,miR	3.2974581	0.429451
10,CT,CT	2.6953736	0.429451
10,CT,CFTR	2.4060352	0.429451
10,CT,miR	2.6462376	0.429451
10,CFTR,miR	3.028383	0.429451

Table A.6. Bacterial burden biological replicate 3 least square mean raw data

Appendix B.

Raw respiratory burst data

Table B.1. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 1 raw data.

0,CT,CT	0,CFTR,CT	0,CT,miR	0,CFTR,miR	10,CT,CT	10,CFTR,CT	10,CT,miR	10,CFTR,miR
134721	84508	138261	143439	131124	112946	95291	136231
123465	82189	129472	135356	135125	133804	129927	117730
116588	99336	147343	121231	129091	130975	121075	117377
134192	96576	142755	146189	135014	128192	135623	121766
106956	81338	143733	124540	136830	130847	127883	136974
114055	93264	123389	1613	133927	136855	73484	130160
135102	97979	143793	126219	131473	139109	131148	130555
126116	80315	136104	109631	143511	138583	124739	135754
137023	88626	125708	143123	141987	128371	85426	108415
131532	93985	136948	128091	137406	127645	135901	127725
128319	84471	137844	149378	129603	128891	127296	112935
140731	58900	158429	109285	143778	116239	126882	102640
127476	90692						
135134	11898						
108856	87830						
120626	88010						

Table B.2. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 1 least square mean raw data.

Group	Least Sq Mean	Std Error
0,CT,CT	126305.75	4693.446
0,CT,CFTR	82494.81	4693.446
0,CT,miR	138648.25	5419.524
0,CFTR,miR	119841.25	5419.524
10,CT,CT	135739.08	5419.524
10,CT,CFTR	129371.42	5419.524
10,CT,miR	117889.58	5419.524
10,CFTR,miR	123188.5	5419.524

0,CT,CT	0,CFTR,CT	0,CT,miR	0,CFTR,miR	10,CT,CT	10,CFTR,CT	10,CT,miR	10,CFTR,miR
71235	7189	60837	63205	17839	852	73744	63964
64499	56109	71949	65950	56500	69401	64921	58955
62532	55431	54116	66778	58571	76043	32767	63156
68561	64050	50882	62370	68245	69389	69239	78818
56671	65181	66801	64536	56918	48063	70991	49031
62053	60991	57949	37954	62005	64592	80208	68162
60345	65716	115710	80979	51211	21084	73106	71056
60508	69649	33726	6013	51996	12537	76862	73345
59806	58005	106515	9191	61156	64909	72212	59835
43865	62237	95554	26809	64733	84089	65737	66240
56875	51861	26105	27570	61649	4027	59681	70548
63469	59221	21104	12488	66411	5524	70110	68060

Table B.3. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 2 raw data.

Table B.4. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 2 least square mean raw data.

Group	Least Sq Mean	Std Error
0,CT,CT	60868.25	5895.511
0,CT,CFTR	56303.333	5895.511
0,CT,miR	63437.333	5895.511
0,CFTR,miR	43653.583	5895.511
10,CT,CT	56436.167	5895.511
10,CT,CFTR	43375.833	5895.511
10,CT,miR	67464.833	5895.511
10,CFTR,miR	65930.833	5895.511

0,CT,CT	0,CFTR,CT	0,CT,miR	0,CFTR,miR	10,CT,CT	10,CFTR,CT	10,CT,miR	10,CFTR,miR
180803	21327	138197	63256	133040	129374	24269	180509
134591	127123	154383	145717	96481	76754	22668	146907
126025	127807	159530	144293	120288	23351	46633	10690
156758	135317	140634	144390	144969	16230	13110	147678
148337	44839	138043	174428	149802	22334	11290	155253
148327	55349	179605	142388	115499	69404	28943	180123
116703	85724	55481	49273	101361	12411	18283	115823
133000	152302	68361	33275	110242	83681	41890	148906
157502		20997	78982	147260	56286		136164
155110			56580	138723			88983
155869				171110			
150821				109048			

Table B.5. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 3 raw data.

Table B.6. Respiratory burst assay biological replicate 3 least square mean raw data.

Group	Least Sq Mean	Std Error
0,CT,CT	146987.17	11433.66
0,CT,CFTR	93723.5	14003.31
0,CT,miR	117247.89	13202.45
0,CFTR,miR	103258.2	12524.94
10,CT,CT	128151.92	11433.66
10,CT,CFTR	54425	13202.45
10,CT,miR	25885.75	14003.31
10,CFTR,miR	131103.6	12524.94

Appendix C.

Raw RT-qPCR Cq data

Table C.1. 18s RNA raw Cq values

Time (hpi)	P.a. or PBS injected	Replicate #1 Cq	Replicate #2 Cq	Replicate #3 Cq
3	PBS	22.57	23.01	23.88
3	PBS	22.22	22.68	21.28
3	PBS	21.91	22.36	23.03
3	PBS	21.74	23.08	21.74
3	PBS	21.86	22.75	21.21
6	PBS	22.37	22.23	22.20
6	PBS	22.76	22.60	21.95
6	PBS	24.20	22.35	20.92
6	PBS	23.84	22.17	21.19
6	PBS	22.28	21.94	21.64
9	PBS	22.54	23.10	21.92
9	PBS	23.03	24.04	21.39
9	PBS	21.89	22.35	21.99
9	PBS	21.93	22.35	20.82
9	PBS	26.16	23.78	22.55
3	P.a.	23.15	22.98	22.26
3	P.a.	23.02	22.33	21.20
3	P.a.	23.85	21.87	20.86
3	P.a.	23.19	21.60	20.98
3	P.a.	23.59	21.23	20.80
6	P.a.	22.88	24.53	21.44
6	P.a.	22.36	22.20	21.29
6	P.a.	22.42	22.29	22.15
6	P.a.	22.14	21.70	20.78
6	P.a.	22.39	25.79	22.08
9	P.a.	23.21	22.24	21.94
9	P.a.	22.99	22.76	21.02
9	P.a.	21.68	24.54	20.80
9	P.a.	21.82	22.18	21.38
9	P.a.	24.92	22.36	23.53

Time (hpi)	P.a. or PBS injected	Replicate #1 Cq	Replicate #2 Cq	Replicate #3 Cq
3	PBS	32.32	31.20	30.28
3	PBS	32.29	30.60	30.32
3	PBS	31.09	30.56	31.32
3	PBS	32.21	30.18	31.70
3	PBS	31.45	31.17	31.19
6	PBS	32.61	34.04	31.34
6	PBS	33.24	31.77	32.03
6	PBS	34.15	32.16	31.11
6	PBS	33.02	30.56	31.50
6	PBS	32.59	32.61	35.09
9	PBS	32.20	32.57	30.81
9	PBS	35.00	32.59	30.09
9	PBS	33.08	32.69	30.09
9	PBS	33.63	33.00	31.53
9	PBS	35.71	34.73	33.27
3	P.a.	27.98	26.59	26.25
3	P.a.	28.27	26.89	25.93
3	P.a.	27.55	27.58	26.03
3	P.a.	28.64	26.64	27.34
3	P.a.	28.97	26.22	26.48
6	P.a.	30.04	31.07	28.45
6	P.a.	29.91	28.54	29.05
6	P.a.	29.13	27.30	27.72
6	P.a.	31.09	27.79	27.13
6	P.a.	29.65	37.12	30.01
9	P.a.	32.22	28.83	28.93
9	P.a.	28.47	27.37	28.76
9	P.a.	28.15	27.24	28.52
9	P.a.	28.53	28.55	28.56
9	P.a.	34.21	25.33	29.27

Table C.2. IL-1 RNA raw Cq values

Time (hpi)	P.a. or PBS injected	Replicate #1 Cq	Replicate #2 Cq	Replicate #3 Cq
3	PBS	25.86	28.63	29.22
3	PBS	25.98	28.89	28.24
3	PBS	26.02	28.49	28.42
3	PBS	26.11	27.32	28.68
3	PBS	26.64	28.25	28.03
6	PBS	26.40	28.71	29.22
6	PBS	26.98	28.14	28.24
6	PBS	27.95	28.37	28.42
6	PBS	27.80	28.15	28.68
6	PBS	27.56	27.95	28.03
9	PBS	25.36	28.31	28.46
9	PBS	26.94	28.91	28.27
9	PBS	25.68	29.05	28.37
9	PBS	25.87	27.93	28.18
9	PBS	27.14	28.67	30.68
3	P.a.	23.69	25.10	24.87
3	P.a.	30.04	24.64	24.98
3	P.a.	23.48	25.24	25.41
3	P.a.	24.66	24.36	24.98
3	P.a.	24.53	24.63	24.54
6	P.a.	24.74	26.16	26.61
6	P.a.	24.42	26.11	25.46
6	P.a.	25.60	25.70	26.30
6	P.a.	26.49	25.56	24.34
6	P.a.	25.39	26.71	27.52
9	P.a.	26.28	26.76	26.63
9	P.a.	22.82	25.38	26.57
9	P.a.	22.71	24.53	26.43
9	P.a.	23.14	25.60	26.84
9	P.a.	24.16	24.48	26.62

Table C.3. CXCL8-L1 RNA raw Cq values

Time (hpi)	P.a. or PBS injected	Replicate #1 Cq	Replicate #2 Cq	Replicate #3 Cq
3	PBS	31.52	32.38	31.82
3	PBS	30.74	31.02	31.56
3	PBS	28.85	32.03	31.69
3	PBS	30.88	31.61	31.98
3	PBS	30.02	32.37	31.81
6	PBS	30.31	32.02	31.60
6	PBS	31.29	31.36	34.32
6	PBS	32.33	32.68	32.10
6	PBS	31.15	32.50	32.67
6	PBS	31.35	32.69	33.22
9	PBS	31.99	32.23	31.65
9	PBS	32.84	33.70	32.01
9	PBS	31.66	32.30	32.36
9	PBS	30.61	32.20	31.03
9	PBS	35.19	32.18	35.77
3	P.a.	28.53	30.17	31.30
3	P.a.	28.29	30.02	31.09
3	P.a.	28.77	30.95	31.45
3	P.a.	28.52	30.77	31.49
3	P.a.	30.23	29.72	30.06
6	P.a.	25.35	28.71	29.69
6	P.a.	26.47	29.13	28.27
6	P.a.	26.21	28.28	28.43
6	P.a.	28.07	27.76	29.36
6	P.a.	26.43	30.33	31.34
9	P.a.	31.04	29.01	30.54
9	P.a.	27.06	30.41	29.40
9	P.a.	28.27	28.20	29.46
9	P.a.	28.04	27.47	30.00
9	P.a.	28.32	27.27	30.05

Table C.4. CXCL8-L2 RNA raw Cq values

Table C.5.	SAA	RNA	raw	Cq	values
------------	-----	-----	-----	----	--------

Time (hpi)	P.a. or PBS injected	Replicate #1 Cq	Replicate #2 Cq	Replicate #3 Cq
3	PBS	34.33	31.49	33.91
3	PBS	33.92	32.61	30.02
3	PBS	31.90	34.08	31.47
3	PBS	31.95	29.62	29.60
3	PBS	32.87	30.87	30.35
6	PBS	34.48	34.08	30.17
6	PBS	34.78	33.10	31.25
6	PBS	35.64	30.76	29.64
6	PBS	35.27	32.63	31.21
6	PBS	36.06	35.38	29.32
9	PBS	36.87	31.58	31.37
9	PBS	36.26	35.33	30.85
9	PBS	34.28	30.74	31.21
9	PBS	34.57	31.46	29.12
9	PBS	35.49	35.36	34.37
3	P.a.	27.16	27.49	26.63
3	P.a.	27.09	26.20	27.12
3	P.a.	27.22	27.14	26.85
3	P.a.	28.94	26.78	26.63
3	P.a.	27.91	26.82	26.90
6	P.a.	26.48	26.13	26.61
6	P.a.	26.75	27.66	26.52
6	P.a.	26.47	26.40	26.76
6	P.a.	27.07	26.85	26.63
6	P.a.	26.37	33.90	26.55
9	P.a.	27.60	26.30	25.19
9	P.a.	26.37	25.81	26.55
9	P.a.	27.05	25.79	26.62
9	P.a.	26.54	25.38	27.65
9	P.a.	28.86	25.28	27.41

Table C.6. TNF α RNA raw Cq values

Time (hpi)	P.a. or PBS injected	Replicate #1 Cq	Replicate #2 Cq	Replicate #3 Cq
3	PBS	33.26	36.14	34.49
3	PBS	33.41	35.35	33.24
3	PBS	31.85	34.26	35.37
3	PBS	39.96	33.64	33.17
3	PBS	33.69	36.16	34.14
6	PBS	34.71	36.22	36.14
6	PBS	34.39	35.87	34.13
6	PBS	33.89	35.06	35.08
6	PBS	34.28	35.12	35.49
6	PBS	35.20	35.54	35.49
9	PBS	35.60	35.24	36.37
9	PBS	34.95	39.34	37.71
9	PBS	34.17	35.37	37.71
9	PBS	34.55	35.30	37.71
9	PBS	33.33	38.40	37.71
3	P.a.	29.44	30.51	30.51
3	P.a.	28.98	30.07	30.54
3	P.a.	28.30	30.23	30.69
3	P.a.	29.85	30.32	30.10
3	P.a.	27.43	29.47	30.09
6	P.a.	28.83	31.21	32.55
6	P.a.	29.69	31.75	29.75
6	P.a.	29.91	31.23	31.68
6	P.a.	30.48	31.47	29.81
6	P.a.	28.28	31.55	31.60
9	P.a.	33.43	29.58	31.12
9	P.a.	35.82	29.63	31.08
9	P.a.	30.30	29.04	30.08
9	P.a.	29.70	30.26	30.42
9	P.a.	31.71	30.02	32.27

Table C.7.	linc-mettl3	RNA raw	Cq	values
------------	-------------	---------	----	--------

Time (hpi)	P.a. or PBS injected	Replicate #1 Cq	Replicate #2 Cq	Replicate #3 Cq
3	PBS	28.99	28.89	27.16
3	PBS	28.80	28.15	26.61
3	PBS	28.23	28.06	27.34
3	PBS	29.01	28.43	28.33
3	PBS	28.48	28.64	27.43
6	PBS	28.88	28.19	26.60
6	PBS	29.34	28.37	27.06
6	PBS	29.40	28.31	26.69
6	PBS	29.06	28.04	25.14
6	PBS	28.18	27.70	32.34
9	PBS	28.32	27.94	27.03
9	PBS	29.94	28.94	26.07
9	PBS	28.18	27.93	26.07
9	PBS	27.40	27.59	26.30
9	PBS	29.17	28.53	28.15
3	P.a.	28.03	27.17	25.59
3	P.a.	29.06	27.28	24.87
3	P.a.	28.99	28.34	25.85
3	P.a.	29.04	27.36	27.23
3	P.a.	29.47	25.62	27.06
6	P.a.	27.04	28.82	26.37
6	P.a.	28.02	27.44	27.45
6	P.a.	27.71	26.71	25.50
6	P.a.	28.49	27.31	24.61
6	P.a.	27.55	35.69	27.47
9	P.a.	30.22	27.63	27.23
9	P.a.	26.29	25.62	25.73
9	P.a.	26.91	26.98	25.22
9	P.a.	26.29	26.52	26.66
9	P.a.	32.03	25.07	28.93

Time (hpi)	P.a. or PBS injected	Replicate #1 Cq	Replicate #2 Cq	Replicate #3 Cq
3	PBS	29.15	28.84	31.57
3	PBS	30.24	28.28	31.64
3	PBS	29.49	27.73	32.20
3	PBS	30.00	28.10	34.04
3	PBS	29.29	28.12	31.52
6	PBS	29.09	28.60	32.11
6	PBS	29.54	30.31	32.67
6	PBS	30.36	28.39	31.42
6	PBS	30.49	29.19	33.13
6	PBS	30.16	29.38	32.26
9	PBS	30.03	28.28	31.89
9	PBS	31.26	28.23	31.64
9	PBS	30.18	28.31	33.25
9	PBS	29.29	28.31	33.21
9	PBS	31.46	31.07	34.32
3	P.a.	29.45	27.96	35.03
3	P.a.	29.52	27.63	31.81
3	P.a.	30.33	27.61	31.86
3	P.a.	30.99	28.03	32.84
3	P.a.	30.70	27.47	32.93
6	P.a.	29.73	28.16	33.47
6	P.a.	29.75	28.78	34.01
6	P.a.	29.51	28.43	32.22
6	P.a.	30.06	29.06	32.49

29.58

31.71

29.93

30.38

30.10

29.89

29.10

30.38

29.17

28.43

30.33

30.64

33.87

32.62

32.98

33.16

33.04

35.47

Table C.8. linc-cyb5a RNA raw Cq values

6

9

9

9

9

9

P.a.

P.a.

P.a.

P.a.

P.a.

P.a.

Time (hpi)	P.a. or PBS injected	Replicate #1 Cq	Replicate #2 Cq	Replicate #3 Cq
3	PBS	30.57	30.27	30.10
3	PBS	30.36	30.39	29.99
3	PBS	30.31	30.20	29.34
3	PBS	30.62	30.07	29.57
3	PBS	31.26	29.89	29.42
6	PBS	30.46	30.05	29.84
6	PBS	30.26	29.68	30.99
6	PBS	29.32	29.51	28.70
6	PBS	28.95	28.51	29.17
6	PBS	30.36	31.01	31.59
9	PBS	30.78	31.05	30.95
9	PBS	30.83	29.56	30.06
9	PBS	30.83	34.38	29.47
9	PBS	30.18	29.33	29.74
9	PBS	29.98	29.64	31.26
3	P.a.	27.27	27.05	26.96
3	P.a.	26.56	26.02	27.46
3	P.a.	26.97	26.27	27.16
3	P.a.	28.31	28.09	27.76
3	P.a.	28.04	27.70	26.13
6	P.a.	25.03	24.66	27.38
6	P.a.	25.15	24.99	28.86
6	P.a.	24.10	23.75	26.50
6	P.a.	24.73	24.22	28.21
6	P.a.	24.45	24.25	28.10
9	P.a.	24.89	25.64	26.96
9	P.a.	27.18	24.52	27.81
9	P.a.	24.76	26.85	28.56
9	P.a.	24.67	24.41	27.52
9	P.a.	24.67	24.39	28.67

Table C.9. linc-zgc:113057_2 RNA raw Cq values

BIOGRAPHY OF THE AUTHOR

Jacob R. Longfellow was born in Lewiston, Maine on March 31st, 1992. He and his extended family live in Farmingdale, Maine, where he grew up surrounded by family. He graduated from Hall-Dale High School in 2010 in the top ten of his class. In the fall of 2010 Jacob began his higher education at the University of Maine where he would join Beta Theta Pi fraternity and quickly rise to president. He graduated with Honors on May 10th, 2014 with a Bachelor of Science in Microbiology. He was accepted into the Master of Science program in Microbiology at the University of Maine in the fall of 2014 and subsequently graduated in the summer of 2017. On May 17, 2017 Jacob was accepted into Medical school at The University of New England School of Osteopathic Medicine. Jacob is a candidate for the Master of Science degree in Microbiology from the University of Maine in August 2017.